## Litter Decomposing Fungi in Boreal Forests

Their Function in Carbon and Nitrogen Circulation

Johanna Boberg

Faculty of Natural Resources and Agricultural Sciences Department of Forest Mycology and Pathology Uppsala

Doctoral Thesis Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences Uppsala 2009 Acta Universitatis agriculturae Sueciae 2009:75

Cover: Fruit bodies of *Mycena epipterygia* (Photo: Cajsa Nygren), respiration measurements of decomposing pine needles and pine litter on the forest floor (Photo: Johanna Boberg)

ISSN 1652-6880 ISBN 978-91-576-7422-7 © 2009 Johanna Boberg, Uppsala Print: SLU Service/Repro, Uppsala 2009

## Litter Decomposing Fungi in Boreal Forests. Their Function in Carbon and Nitrogen Circulation

#### Abstract

Decomposition of soil organic matter connects the global carbon (C) cycle with the turnover of nitrogen (N), but exactly how the availability of N affects the soil C turnover is unclear. In boreal forest soils, fungi are essential to litter decomposition. Most litter decomposing fungi form large mycelia and have a well developed capacity to translocate resources, such as carbohydrates and nutrients, within their mycelia. Translocation by litter fungi may enable efficient utilization of spatially separated substrates differing in respect to their quality and thus have a major influence on decomposition and nutrient dynamics.

In order to isolate the different mechanisms controlling C and N turnover by litter decomposing fungi, controlled laboratory studies were conducted with the known, common litter fungi *Marasmius androsaceus* and *Mycena epipterygia*. Furthermore, some litter fungi with unknown functional capability were tested for their ability to decompose pine needles and potential effects of interspecific interactions for C and N dynamics were also assessed.

The low initial N content of recently abscised pine needles limited the catabolism as well as growth and needle decomposition by both *M. androsaceus* and *M. epipterygia.* Accordingly, when colonizing new needle litter both fungi translocated assimilated N into the needles leading to a net gain in the total N pool. This way, both fungi were able to increase their growth in the new substrate. In addition, both fungi translocated C to low C:N ratio substrates, thereby overcoming local C deficiency and subsequently restricted mineralization of N. When able to connect substrates of different quality, both fungi increased their efficiency by allocating a larger proportion of assimilated C into biomass production, thereby reducing the release of  $CO_2$ . Interspecific antagonistic interactions prevented mycelial linking of substrates colonized by different species, and thereby hampered translocation. This thesis demonstrates that the capacity of litter decomposing fungi to translocate in boreal forests.

Keywords: C cycling, C-use efficiency, fungal translocation, litter decomposing fungi, Marasmius androsaceus, Mycena epipterygia, N cycling, N-mineralization, Pinus sylvestris

*Author's address:* Johanna Boberg, sLU, Department of Forest Mycology and Pathology, P.O. Box 7026, 750 07 Uppsala, Sweden *E-mail:* Johanna.Boberg@mykopat.slu.se

## Dedication

4

Till Miriam och Lovisa

## Contents

List of publications 7							
1	Introduction	9					
2	Background	11					
2.1	The boreal forest	11					
2.2	Litter decomposition	12					
	2.2.1 Litter components and degradative enzymes	12					
	2.2.2 Succession of fungi in decomposing litter	13					
	2.2.3 Interspecific interaction	16					
2.3	Fungal physiology	17					
	2.3.1 Fungal translocation	17					
	2.3.2 Fungal growth dynamics	18					
	2.3.3 Fungal C:N ratio and C-use efficiency	19					
2.4	C and N turnover dynamics	20					
	2.4.1 The N cycle	20					
	2.4.2 Effect of N on litter decomposition	21					
	2.4.3 Are saprotrophic fungi C or N limited?	23					
	2.4.4 Fungal translocation and potential effects on C and N cycling	23					
3	Objectives	25					
4	Materials and methods	27					
4.1	Fungal strains and substrates	27					
4.2	Experimental design	28					
	4.2.1 Effects of C and N addition on decomposition and C alloca						
	(paper I)	28					
	4.2.2 Fungal C translocation and N mineralization (paper II)	28					
	4.2.3 Decomposition test of some litter fungi (paper III)	29					
	4.2.4 Mycelial reallocation of C and N (paper IV)	31					
4.3	Analyses	32					
5	Results and discussion	33					
5.1	N limitation and C allocation (paper I and IV)	33					
	5.1.1 Methodological considerations	35					
5.2	C translocation and N mineralization (paper II and IV)	36					

0.0	Implications of N translocation for needle decomposition and fungal					
	growth (paper II and IV)	38				
	5.3.1 Redistribution of assimilated N	39				
	5.3.2 Resource translocation and litter fungi dynamics	42				
	5.3.3 Losses of N	44				
5.4	Species interactions (paper IV)	44				
5.5	Decomposer ability of litter fungi (paper III)	46				
	General discussion and conclusions					
6	General discussion and conclusions	49				
6	General discussion and conclusions	49				
6 7	General discussion and conclusions Future prospects	49 53				
6 7	General discussion and conclusions Future prospects	49 53				
6 7 Refer	General discussion and conclusions Future prospects ences	49 53 55				
6 7 Refer	General discussion and conclusions Future prospects ences	49 53 55				

### List of publications

This thesis is based on the work contained in the following papers, referred to by Roman numerals in the text:

- I Boberg, J., Finlay, R.D., Stenlid, J., Näsholm, T., Lindahl, B.D. (2008). Glucose and ammonium additions affect needle decomposition and carbon allocation by the litter degrading fungus *Mycena epipterygia*. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 40, 995-999.
- II Boberg, J.B., Finlay, R.D., Stenlid, J., Lindahl, B.D. (2009). Fungal C translocation restricts N-mineralization in heterogeneous environments. *Functional Ecology*, doi 10.1111/j.1365-2435.2009.01616.x
- III Boberg, J.B., Ihrmark, K., Lindahl, B.D. Decomposing capacity of some ascomycetes common in *Pinus sylvestris* needle litter. (manuscript).
- IV Boberg, J.B., Finlay, R.D., Stenlid, J., Ekblad, A., Lindahl, B.D. Fungal reallocation of nitrogen during litter decomposition in stratified systems. (manuscript).

7

Papers I-II are reproduced with the permission of the publishers.

### 1 Introduction

The global carbon (C) cycling has received increasing attention mainly due to elevated CO<sub>2</sub> levels in the atmosphere and associated global warming. Soils constitute a major pool of terrestrial organic C (Post et al., 1982) of which about 30% is found in ecosystems in high northern latitudes (Jobbagy & Jackson, 2000). The main pathway by which C is transferred from soils to the atmosphere is through soil respiration (Schlesinger & Andrews, 2000). The turnover of soil organic C is connected to the nitrogen (N) cycle in a complex relationship, but exactly how the availability of N effects soil C storage and release is unclear (Neff et al., 2002). Studies to elucidate the mechanisms are further complicated by increased deposition of atmospheric N and the elevated atmospheric CO<sub>2</sub> levels caused by anthropogenic activities (Hyvönen et al., 2007; Reich et al., 2006). Heterotrophic respiration, by organisms utilizing organic C as a substrate for metabolism, constitute approximately half of the total CO<sub>2</sub> flux from soils to the atmosphere in boreal forests (Högberg et al., 2001). It is therefore important to identify factors influencing decomposition of organic matter in soil. At an ecosystem level, decomposition of organic matter interlink the global C cycle with the nutrient cycle in soils (Berg & McClaugherty, 2003). Factors affecting decomposition are therefore also important since the availability of nutrients may limit primary production and thereby affects forest productivity.

Fungi are the major decomposers of forest litter (Rayner & Boddy, 1988), but the identity and ecology of most litter fungi are still poorly understood. In spite of their importance for decomposition, the specific physiology of litter fungi is often disregarded in process-oriented research on nutrient cycling, and all microorganisms are instead treated as a single functional group.

The effect of N availability on C turnover in soils, driving mechanisms and influencing factors have been studied extensively (e.g. Knorr et al., 2005). Most of these studies investigate effects on entire complex microbial communities either directly in the field or in laboratory studies using mixed and sieved soil material. The results are often contradictory and difficult to interpret. Disturbances and additions of readily assimilable substrates may result in drastic alterations of the microbial community by favouring opportunistic taxa. Observations made under such disturbed conditions could be due to the activities of otherwise rare and dormant microorganisms. Field experiments are also complicated by the fact that microbial communities in forest soils are not only comprised of various groups of saprotrophic microorganisms, but also of mycorrhizal fungi, which obtain C from their symbiotically associated plant hosts (Smith & Read, 1997). Furthermore, microbial growth and C allocation patterns are difficult to assess in experiments where microbial biomass turns over rapidly in soil food-webs.

This thesis attempts to isolate the different factors and mechanisms influencing and controlling C and N turnover by litter decomposing fungi in boreal forest. All the studies were conducted as detailed laboratory studies under controlled conditions and with identified, artificially inoculated decomposer organisms.

### 2 Background

#### 2.1 The boreal forest

Boreal forests cover a major part of the terrestrial northern hemisphere (Bonan & Shugart, 1989). The dominant vegetation consists of coniferous trees, producing highly lignified litter with high content of polyphenolic substances and a low N concentration (Aerts, 1995). The acidic podzols commonly found in boreal forests are usually poor in mineral nutrients, particularly N and primary production is generally limited by this element (Tamm, 1991). The high contents of recalcitrant substances in the litter together with low N concentrations have a negative effect on the rate of litter decomposition. This together with climatic factors leads to an accumulation of organic matter in the soil (Swift *et al.*, 1979). Limited mixing of the soil profile due to the absence of burrowing earthworms, results in stratification of soil organic material at different stages of degradation. Litter decomposition in boreal forests is, therefore, characterized by a high degree of spatial heterogeneity.

In boreal forest ecosystems, microorganisms, *e.g.* bacteria and fungi, carry out more than 95% of litter decomposition (Persson *et al.*, 1980). Fungi generally dominate the microbial biomass and respiration in boreal forest soil, due to the acid, nutrient poor soils and associated recalcitrant litter (Joergensen & Wichern, 2008; Högberg *et al.*, 2007; Ekblad & Nordgren, 2002; Frostegård & Bååth, 1996). Basidiomycetous litter fungi are considered especially important due to their production of ligninolytic enzymes essential for degradation of plant material (Osono & Takeda, 2002). Ascomycetous fungi constitute a large part of the fungal community in forest litter (Lindahl *et al.*, 2007; O'Brien *et al.*, 2005), although the lignin

degrading capacity of most ascomycetes appears to be limited (Osono & Takeda, 2002).

The community of saprotrophic litter decomposers has been observed to be restricted to the upper litter layer, whereas the fungal community in the deeper layers is typically dominated by mycorrhizal fungi (Lindahl *et al.*, 2007; O'Brien *et al.*, 2005). Mycorrhizal fungi form symbiotic associations with higher plants from which they obtain photoassimilated C and in return the fungus supplies the plant with nutrients (Smith & Read, 1997).

#### 2.2 Litter decomposition

Decomposition is broadly defined as the physical, chemical and biological mechanisms that transform organic material into increasingly stable forms (Berg & McClaugherty, 2003). In this thesis, however, the term decomposition will be used to signify the degradation of macromolecules into assimilable compounds through microbial activity. In soil, saprotrophic microorganisms depolymerize organic matter into assimilable compounds using extracellular enzymes in order to obtain the nutrients and C they need for energy and growth (Jennings, 1995). Thus, the plant litter C assimilated during decomposition may be either mineralized to  $CO_2$  or converted to microbial biomass. Of the mineral nutrients, N is needed in the highest amounts by litter decomposing fungi followed by phosphorus (P) (Dowding, 1981).

A major part of the total litter input to forest soils are non-woody plant residues such as leaves, fruit and reproductive structures (Swift, 1982). The total litter fall in a Scots pine forest was estimated to 1-1.5 tonnes ha<sup>-1</sup> year<sup>-1</sup>, of which the needles accounted for 69-87% of the total amount (Vestgarden *et al.*, 2004). Complete structural disintegration of coniferous needle litter takes about 7 years compared to most deciduous litter which takes between 9 months, and 3 years to be fully disintegrated (Boddy & Watkinson, 1995).

#### 2.2.1 Litter components and degradative enzymes

Plant litter consists of several groups of compounds and the relative amounts of the different constituents vary depending on the plant part (leaves, stem *etc*) and species. Broadly, the dominant C rich components are soluble organic compounds, hemicellulose, cellulose, and lignin (Berg & McClaugherty, 2003). Soluble organic compounds consist of sugars, low molecular weight phenolics (tannins), hydrocarbons and glycerides. These are generally easily degraded or lost from the litter through dissolution and leaching during the first year of decomposition (Berg *et al.*, 1982).

Cellulose is the most abundant natural polymer on earth and makes up about 40% of plant wall material (Eriksson *et al.*, 1990). Cellulose consists of straight chains of *D*-glucose residues and is degraded into monomers or oligomers by hydrolytic enzymes before it can be taken up and metabolized by the fungi (Baldrian & Valaskova, 2008). Hemicelluloses, constituting approximately 15% of Scots pine needles, are linear or branched polymers containing several different sugar units (Berg & McClaugherty, 2003). Hemicellulose requires a more complex set of different hydrolytic enzymes than cellulose for its decomposition (Eriksson *et al.*, 1990), but is degraded at higher or similar rates to the latter (Berg & McClaugherty, 2003).

Lignin is a complex aromatic polymer built up from phenyl propanoid units but is not a well defined compound because of the lack of systematically repeated units (Eriksson et al., 1990). The term 'lignin' is commonly used to signify the fraction obtained by proximate analysis, e.g. sulphuric acid hydrolysis used to assay 'Klason lignin' (e.g. Berg et al., 1982). This fraction contains not only 'true' lignin but also tannins and cutin (Preston et al., 1997) and may also include humic substances and fungal melanins (Osono, 2007). Lignin is oxidized in a very complex process including several enzymatic and nonenzymatic reactions (Baldrian & Valaskova, 2008). A major part of the cellulose in plant material is protected by lignin. Lignin degradation, thus, make the polysaccharides within available for degradation and utilization (Jennings & Lysek, 1996). There are large costs associated with the synthesis and activation of ligninolytic enzymes and no organism has been found to use lignin as a sole C source (Hatakka, 2001; Kirk & Farrell, 1987). Since synthesis of extracellular enzymes requires large amounts of both C and N their production is thought to be tightly regulated in order to minimize unnecessary losses (Sinsabaugh, 2005).

N in coniferous forest soil is mainly found in organic forms such as protein and amino sugars (chitin and murein) (Leake & Read, 1997). A large pool of organic N is also sequestered in complex organic forms in the humus layer (Tamm, 1991). Extracellular enzymes such as proteases (Nygren *et al.*, 2007) and chitinases (Lindahl & Finlay, 2006) are commonly studied in association with availability and uptake of organic N.

#### 2.2.2 Succession of fungi in decomposing litter

Studies of fungal succession have until recently been performed by incubating litter or organic matter and isolating the fungal hyphae growing out into pure culture (Osono & Takeda, 1999; Frankland, 1998). The main

drawback of this method is the discrimination against slow growing and non-culturable fungal species (Lindahl & Boberg, 2008). Recently, molecular methods have been developed enabling DNA based identification of the whole fungal community in forest litter (Lindahl *et al.*, 2007; O'Brien *et al.*, 2005). Studies using the 'isolation method', together with recent molecular studies and observations of enzymatic activity in the soil profile, have revealed a typical pattern of litter decomposition.

When the newly shed litter reaches the forest floor, it is already colonised by endophytic fungi. In pine needle litter, for example, the well known endophytic fungus Lophodermium pinastri is frequently found. The ecological role of endophytes is not clear, but many stay in the dead litter and some have saprotrophic capabilities (Osono, 2006). In this early stage of decomposition, mainly soluble sugars and other low molecular weight compounds are lost from the litter (Berg et al., 1982). Enzymes linked to soluble saccharides are also prominent but then rapidly decline (Sinsabaugh, 2005). Some endophytic fungi in the early community also have cellulolytic capacities and have been observed to cause significant mass loss in laboratory experiments (Korkama-Rajala et al., 2008). In Scots pine needles, unidentified ascomycetous species belonging to either the Leotiomycetes, primarily within Helotiales, and Dothideomycetes dominate the fungal community at early stages (Lindahl et al., 2007). Knowledge of the functional capacities of these fungi is, however, very limited. The first fungal community in the recently shed litter is soon accompanied by early basidiomycetous fungi. Species within the genera Athelia and Sistotrema are frequently found (Lindahl et al., 2007; O'Brien et al., 2005) and another early, very common and well spread litter fungus is Marasmius androsaceus (Korkama-Rajala et al., 2008; Lindahl et al., 2007; Holmer & Stenlid, 1991).

During the second phase of litter decomposition, cellulolytic enzymes are active and the main degradation of the polymer occurs. Laccase activity can also be observed relatively early in decomposition of litter with high contents of phenolic compounds (Sinsabaugh, 2005). Typical litter basidiomycetes such as species of the genera *Mycena*, *Clitocybe* and *Collybia* are prominent during this stage of decomposition (Osono, 2007).

# Short description of the main litter decomposing fungi studied in this thesis

*Marasmius androsaceus* (L.: Fr.) Fr., occasionally called *Setulipes androsaceus* (Koukol *et al.*, 2008), has been reported from both temperate and boreal regions in widely distributed areas, throughout North America and Europe but also in remote areas such as Hawaii (Desjardin *et al.*, 1992). It is found on both deciduous and coniferous litter but mainly on the latter in most areas. *M. androsaceus* is characterized by the formation of numerous black rhizomorphs



(see section 2.3.1) often seen connecting twigs and needles on the forest floor. The conspicuous rhizomorphs have also given the fungus its colloquial name 'Horse hair fungus' ('Tagelbroskskivling' in Swedish) and have been found to be used as nest lining by birds in north eastern United States (McFarland & Rimmer, 1996). The fungus colonize freshly fallen litter from established mycelial networks that can exceed I m in size (Holmer & Stenlid, 1991), and has well known cellulolytic and ligninolytic capabilities (Cox *et al.*, 2001; Gordon & Petersen, 1997; Lindeberg, 1944).



Mycena epipterygia (Scop.) Gray is a species including around 20 varieties complex (indexfungorum), which are very difficult to distinguish. The species complex is found worldwide in a wide variety of habitats ranging from the arctic tundra (Miller et al., 1982) to tropical montane forests (Lodge et al., 2004) on both deciduous and coniferous litter but most varieties usually fruit on coniferous litter. The bright yellow stipes of the fruit bodies has given the fungus the colloquial name 'Yellowleg bonnet'. The Swedish name 'Flåhätta' is derived from the fact that the pellicle of both cap and stipe can be easily removed. M. epipterygia has a well developed capacity to degrade both cellulose and lignin (Steffen et al.,

2000; Lindeberg, 1961). Photo by Cajsa Nygren.



In later stages of decomposition the typically litter decomposing fungi appear to be absent and instead mycorrhizal fungi have been found to dominate the fungal community in the humus-layer of both deciduous and coniferous forests (Lindahl *et al.*, 2007; O'Brien *et al.*, 2005). Due to problems with culturability of most mycorrhizal fungi (Nygren, 2008) this functional group escapes detection by traditional, culture based methods. Opportunistic species within the genera *Trichoderma* and *Penicillium* have been isolated frequently in well decomposed litter using different incubation methods (Santo *et al.*, 2002; Frankland, 1998), but were absent from a molecular based study of fungal communities in decomposing Scots pine litter (Lindahl *et al.*, 2007).

#### 2.2.3 Interspecific interaction

Decomposing fungi rarely occur as single species populations on substrates is forest soils. Instead interspecific interactions constantly occur as different fungi compete for space and resources. Such interactions can be mediated from a distance by volatile and diffusible compounds or at hyphal or mycelial level by interference and antagonistic compounds on a local scale (Woodward & Boddy, 2008). Interspecific interaction may result in full or partial replacement, when one fungus gains access to the substrate occupied by the other, or *deadlock*, when neither of the fungi gains access to the substrate occupied by the other (Boddy, 2000). The outcome has been observed to vary depending on the microclimatic environment, species involved, as well as the size and state of decay of the resource occupied (Boddy, 2000). The interactions will have consequences for decomposition and nutrient mineralization, since different species affect these processes to a varying degree. Interactions may also involve a substantial C cost. In wood decomposing fungi interspecific interactions have been observed to increase respiration rates (Wells & Boddy, 2002) and increase the production of ligninolytic enzymes (Chi et al., 2007; Iakovlev & Stenlid, 2000; White & Boddy, 1992). Nutrient uptake, allocation and release are also affected by interspecific interactions. Exchange of P has, for example, been observed between interacting cord forming wood decomposers, presumably as uptake of excudates or lysates (Woodward & Boddy, 2008).

Besides the obvious interactions between the different saprotrophic fungi in the litter layer, interactions between saptrotrophic and mycorrhizal fungi are likely to occur, especially at the interface between the litter and humus layers. Presumably, competition between saprotrophic and mycorrhizal fungi is mainly focused on mineral nutrient acquisition since mycorrizal fungi

receive C from their host plants. They may not only compete for soil nutrients, but also capture nutrients from each other's tissues (Cairney & Meharg, 2002). Using <sup>32</sup>P and non-destructive electronic autoradiography Lindahl *et al.* (1999) showed that up to 25% of <sup>32</sup>P applied to a saprotrophic fungus was captured by a mycorrhizal fungus during antagonistic interaction and further translocated to the plant host. The direction of the <sup>32</sup>P transfer was, however, influenced by the size and energy supply so that a larger resource base available for the saprotrophic fungi resulted in a net P transfer from the mycorrhizal fungi to the saprotroph (Lindahl *et al.*, 2001b).

#### 2.3 Fungal physiology

#### 2.3.1 Fungal translocation

The majority of fungal species grow as hyphae, forming a continuous network, the mycelium. Most filamentous fungi are able to translocate resources, such as carbohydrates, mineral nutrients and water within their mycelia (Tlalka *et al.*, 2008; Cairney, 2005; Lindahl & Olsson, 2004; Boddy, 1999; Boddy & Watkinson, 1995; Olsson, 1995; Paustian & Schnürer, 1987).

Many species, basidiomycetes in particular, form rhizomorphs or cords that are involved in colonization of new substrates and also act as a link between substrates through which the fungus can transport water and nutrients (Boddy *et al.*, 2009). Rhizomorphs and cords are formed as the mycelium aggregates into long linear structures. The growth pattern can differ significantly, but many species form wide diameter hyphae, vessel hyphae, which run like a channel within the rhizomorph or cord (Jennings, 1995). The outer region is often composed of closely packed hyphae, which in rhizomorphs often have thick melanized walls. True rhizomorphs, as produced by *M. androsaceus*, are defined as being fully autonomous and exhibiting apical growth while mycelial cords do not, but instead are formed behind the diffuse mycelial growth zone by aggregation of aligned hyphae (Rayner & Boddy, 1988). In several species of wood decomposing fungi N limitation induces formation of cords (Tlalka *et al.*, 2008).

The mechanism and regulation of translocation are not fully understood, although there seem to be several processes operating on different scales, in different fungal species and under different conditions (Cairney, 2005). Transport in individual hyphae is thought to be a combination of diffusion, mass flow, cytoplasmic streaming and vesicular transport. In rhizomorphs or cords, mass flow has been proposed as the main mechanism of transport and

is generally much faster than in non-differentitated mycelia (Cairney, 2005). The main C rich compounds translocated are trehalose and sugar alcohols, such as mannitol and arabitol (Brownlee & Jennings, 1981), while N is presumably translocated as amino acids (Tlalka *et al.*, 2002; Finlay *et al.*, 1989; Finlay *et al.*, 1988). Bi-directional transfer of resources is enabled since different transport mechanisms may work simultaneously (Cairney, 2005). Within rhizomorphs and cords, parallel transfer within spatially separated hyphal elements has been proposed (Cairney, 1992) and simultaneous transport of tubular vacuoles may also occur in different directions within single hyphae (Allaway & Ashford, 2001). Bi-directional transfer of resources, have been observed for single compounds such as P and N (Tlalka *et al.*, 2002; Lindahl *et al.*, 2001a), as well as for carbohydrates and P (Olsson & Gray, 1998) and N (Frey *et al.*, 2003; Olsson, 1995).

Resources are typically translocated from resource-rich regions of the mycelium to resource-deficient patches, so that net translocation occurs from sources to sinks (Lindahl & Olsson, 2004). Whether it is the strength of the sink or the source that determine the amount actually being transported is not yet fully known (Schimel & Hättenschwiler, 2007).

This internal redistribution of resources allows fungi to extend out from an already colonized substrate into the surrounding environment in search of new resources, and to utilize spatially separated substrates that may differ in nutrient quality, e.g. C:N ratio (Boddy, 1999). The implication of translocation of resources throughout the mycelium is that the mycelium functions as a single entity in which the nutritional status of one part of the mycelium affects distant parts (Lindahl & Olsson, 2004). Litter decomposing fungi commonly form large mycelia (Holmer & Stenlid, 1991; Kirby *et al.*, 1990), which together with the ability to translocate resources make them well adapted to environments such as the forest floor, where substrates are heterogeneously distributed (Boddy, 1999).

#### 2.3.2 Fungal growth dynamics

The fungal mycelium is very dynamic and fungi can redirect their growth according to substrate availability and in response to environmental factors. Litter decomposing fungi constantly grow from well decomposed litter, depleted in resources, in search of fresh resources (Frankland *et al.*, 1995). The dynamic responses of cord forming wood decomposing fungi to input of new resources have been studied comprehensively (Boddy, 1999; Wells *et al.*, 1998; Dowson *et al.*, 1989b; Dowson *et al.*, 1988). Mycelial growth is generally redistributed towards the new fresh substrate, whereas mycelium in depleted substrates ultimately regresses and is degraded through autolysis.

Not only biomass production but also nutrients such as P are redistributed (Harris & Boddy, 2005; Wells *et al.*, 1999; Wells *et al.*, 1998; Hughes & Boddy, 1996). The fairy ring fungus *Clitocybe nebularis*, colonizing deciduous litter on the forest floor, displays a similar polarized growth where resources from the senescing, proximal parts of the mycelium are re-allocated to the extending mycelial front (Dowson *et al.*, 1989a).

#### 2.3.3 Fungal C:N ratio and C-use efficiency

The C:N ratio of an organism reflects how much N in relation to C the organism requires for biomass production. Since C is used both as a source of energy, and thereby lost as CO<sub>2</sub>, and to produce biomass, the C:N ratio of the substrate must be higher than that of the organism in order to balance the need. The C:N ratio of saprotrophic fungi is commonly assumed to be around 10-15 (Paul, 2007). Stating such a narrow range, however, is most certainly an oversimplification, and the C:N ratio of decomposer fungi appear to depend heavily on N availability of the substrate utilized. In 1969, Levi & Cowling showed that several wood decomposing fungi were able to adapt their C:N ratio depending on the availability of the different compounds. The species Polyporus versicolor was, in fact, able to alter the mycelial N content from 0.1 to 8% corresponding to a C:N ratio ranging from 6 to 500 (assuming a C content of 50%). Boddy & Watkinson (1995) suggest a mycelial C:N ratio of 35 for a typical wood decomposing fungus and the C:N ratio of mycorrhizal fungi has been estimated to be around 20 (Wallander et al., 2003).

The distribution of assimilated C between biomass production and energy consumption may be described as the C-use efficiency and is specifically defined as the proportion of total assimilated C that is allocated to biomass production. The C-use efficiency of decomposer organisms has implications for C-turnover since it determines the proportion of C that leaves the soil system as CO<sub>2</sub> in relation to the amounts that are retained in the soil organic matter pool. Using chitin analysis to estimate fungal biomass production, Frankland et al. (1978) estimated the C-use efficiency of the litter decomposing fungus Mycena galopus to range between 26 and 34% when decomposing deciduous litter. An altered C-use efficiency may be attributed to both a shift in microbial species composition (Agren et al., 2001) and to changes within single species (Boyle, 1998). Increased C-use efficiency has, for example, been observed in a wood decomposing fungus where addition of complex N sources increased fungal growth without changing wood mass loss (Boyle, 1998). A decreased C-use efficiency may be observed when respiration increases without a parallel increase in

biomass. This has been observed in yeast when C is in excess and catabolism is decoupled from anabolism, leading to overflow metabolism (Larsson *et al.*, 1995).

#### 2.4 C and N turnover dynamics

#### 2.4.1 The N cycle

N may enter the soil through biological N<sub>2</sub> fixation or deposition, mainly due to anthropogenic activities, but the major input of N is in organic form as plant residues (Tamm, 1991) (Fig 1). The organically bound N may then be mineralized into ammonium and further into nitrate if ammonium is present and soil conditions are appropriate (e.g. aerobic conditions and neutral pH). N mineralization is mediated by saprotrophic organisms and is the result of C limitation during decomposition. As the plant residues decompose, the C:N ratio of the substrate will decrease as C is released through respiration by the decomposing organisms. When the C:N ratio of the substrate reaches the point at which C becomes limiting, the microorganisms are forced to use the N rich substrate primarily as a C source. Excess N is removed using intracellular enzymes and subsequently exuded into the environment as ammonium. The release of ammonium is counteracted by the uptake of mineral N by microorganisms, i.e. immobilization. The net release of mineral N through the activity of soil decomposer microorganisms has traditionally been regarded as the major rate limiting step in the N cycle (Schimel & Bennet, 2004) since plant N uptake was thought to be restricted to mineral N.

However, N availability differs significantly in different ecosystems with considerable implications for the mechanisms controlling N turnover. In the typical boreal forest the N cycle is very tightly regulated due to the low N availability. In coniferous forest ecosystem, N mineralization has been suggested to be of minor importance for N cycling (Lindahl *et al.*, 2002) and instead depolymerization of N-containing polymers into monomers may be regarded as the major rate limiting process (Schimel & Bennet, 2004). The low levels of mineral N found in the boreal forest correspond to the capacity of plants to access organically bound N through their associated mycorrizal fungi (Read & Perez-Moreno, 2003). Direct uptake of simple amino acids by forest plants has also been observed (Näsholm *et al.*, 1998). In addition to plant uptake, N may leave the soil system either through denitrification or leached as mineral N or dissolved organic N (DON), the latter being the main source of loss from coniferous forests (Northup *et al.*, 1995).



Figure 1. N-cycling in the boreal forest.

#### 2.4.2 Effect of N on litter decomposition

Both the amount of N in the litter, endogenous N, and the amount available N in the surroundings, exogenous N, affect patterns and rates of decomposition (Berg & McClaugherty, 2003). Generally, litter with high initial N and low lignin content decomposes faster, whereas low N litter with high lignin content tend to decompose at lower rates (Zhang *et al.*, 2008b). The effect of exogenous N addition to litter decomposition has been studied extensively with inconsistent responses. The effect appears to depend on a range of factors such as initial N and lignin content of the litter (Knorr *et al.*, 2005; Berg & McClaugherty, 2003) and type of N added (mineral or organic N) (Fog, 1988), amounts applied and ambient N deposition levels (Knorr *et al.*, 2005). The inconsistent observations may also be due to the fact that many of these studies investigate responses from complex microbial communities. In field studies, responses may partly reflect

changes in the mycorrhizal community, which substantially contributes to soil respiration in forest soils (Heinemeyer *et al.*, 2007). Similarly, laboratory incubation studies often study whole saprotrophic communities, where disturbances and addition of readily assimilable resources may generate responses from opportunistic taxa, which are otherwise rare and dormant. Generally, the decomposition rate of more recalcitrant material, with low initial N content and high lignin concentrations, has been observed to decrease, especially seen in a longer time perspective while decomposition of high quality (low-lignin) litter appears to be stimulated by N additions (Knorr *et al.*, 2005; Fog, 1988). Similarly, the decomposition of Scots pine needles has been demonstrated to be stimulated by N additions at early stages of decomposition, when soluble and non lignified carbohydrates are decomposed (Berg *et al.*, 1982). At later stages of decomposition, when lignin degradation is the rate limiting process, N has a negative effect (Berg & McClaugherty, 2003).

The effect of N addition on the enzymes active in decomposition commonly show as similar pattern. Hydrolysable enzymes involved in the degradation of cellulose generally increase as a response to N additions while oxidative enzymes involved in the degradation of more recalcitrant compounds decrease (DeForest *et al.*, 2004; Waldrop *et al.*, 2004; Carreiro *et al.*, 2000). The latter effect is most pronounced in high lignin litter and for phenol oxidases. Whether the decreased ligninolytic enzyme production found in the field is a result of a suppressed enzyme production by the fungal community or a shift in the community structure is not known.

In common with the contradictory effects of N additions on decomposition, the effect of N on the microorganisms performing the process is complex and inconsistent. In wood decomposing fungi ligninolytic enzyme production has been observed to both decrease (Keyser *et al.*, 1978) and increase (Kaal *et al.*, 1995) due to N supplements. In field studies, N additions have been found to both decrease (DeForest *et al.*, 2004; Frey *et al.*, 2004) and slightly increase fungal biomass (Sinsabaugh *et al.*, 2002). Although, in a recent meta-analysis, Treseder (2008), found no overall significant effect of mineral N fertilization on fungal biomass production in soil. Shifts in the microbial community structure due to N additions have been observed. Using molecular methods, a reduced richness of decomposer fungal taxa was observed in an Alaskan boreal forest due to N fertilization (Allison *et al.*, 2007). DeForest *et al.* (2004) on the other hand observed no alteration of the microbial community structure using PLFA analysis.

#### 2.4.3 Are saprotrophic fungi C or N limited?

Whether saprotrophic soil microorganisms are C or N limited has been under debate for a long time. Growth and activities of soil microorganisms have generally been assumed to be limited by the availability of carbohydrates (Smith & Paul, 1990), since the addition of readily assimilable C sources (such as glucose or acetate) results in enhanced CO<sub>2</sub> production (Ekblad & Nordgren, 2002; Vance & Chapin III, 2001; Aerts & De Caluwe, 1999; Flanagan & Van Cleve, 1983; Foster *et al.*, 1980). The effect of N additions are contradictory with both decreased and increased responses of decomposition rates and microbial growth observed (*e.g.* Treseder, 2008; Knorr *et al.*, 2005) (see section 2.4.2).

Schimel and Weintraub (2003) and Ågren *et al.* (2001) suggest that the contradictory responses may be due to changes in soil microbial C-use efficiency (see section 2.3.3). Schimel and Weintraub (2003) hypothesized that the lack of respiratory response or even decrease in respiration after N addition could be explained by an increased C-use efficiency, *i.e.* that the assimilated C is being used for microbial growth rather than being respired. The increase in respiration after C addition could be due to a decreased C-use efficiency, *i.e.* 'overflow metabolism' that is not associated with growth.

Potential changes in fungal C-use efficiency in response to supply and demand of C and N could possibly elucidate the contradictory responses earlier observed.

#### 2.4.4 Fungal translocation and potential effects on C and N cycling

During the initial years of decomposition the N content of litter generally increases, not only in relative concentration, but also in absolute amounts (Moore et al., 2006; Melillo et al., 1989; Berg et al., 1982). This is especially apparent in more recalcitrant litter types and up to an 80% increase in total N has been observed in Lodgepole pine litter (Fahey et al., 1985). In Scots pine needle litter Berg et al. (1982) observed a more moderate increase of 30%. The net gain of N has been hypothesized to be mediated through fungal translocation (Hart & Firestone, 1990). Zeller et al. (1998) estimated fungal N to explain 35% of external N uptake in decaying beech litter whereas Frey et al. (2000) observed that <sup>15</sup>N influx into wheat straw on the soil surface was reduced by 52-86% following application of fungicides in a non-till agricultural soil. However, net increases in litter N not accounted for by fungal translocation have also been observed. Chadwick et al. (1998) observed net increases of N and calcium (Ca) in decomposing Scots pine needle associated with the nutrient concentrations of the underlying litter in a microcosm experiment. The authors, however, suggested that fungal

translocation was not responsible for the net import of N and Ca, since their treatment of lifting and rotating the litter every two weeks did not affect respiration or decomposition of the upper litter.

Potential fungal translocation of N into freshly fallen litter has been suggested to be a strategy to overcome N limitation in the newly shed litter, thereby increasing fungal growth and decomposition rates (Lindahl & Boberg, 2008). In the same way, growth and metabolism of the mycelium in C poor environments are likely to be supported by translocation of carbohydrates from litter with a high C:N-ratio (Persson *et al.*, 2000). Frey *et al.* (2003) found bi-directional fungal-mediated transfer of C and N between soil and wheat straw using stable isotopes and observed an 50% reduction in fungal biomass and C and N flux due to fungicide application. Bi-directional translocation of C and N has also been observed in litter fungi when grown in laboratory microcosms with opposing concentration gradients of glucose and N (Olsson, 1995). Thus, fungal mycelia may link substrates that differ with respect to C and N availability and thereby overcome resource deficiency through translocation.

N mineralization is the result of C limitation during substrate utilization and it is generally assumed that the decomposer organisms are exclusively dependent on the resources available in their immediate surrounding. Fungi, however, may potentially prevent local C limitation by translocating C from an external source. This way, even low C:N ratio substrates may be utilized without being mineralized. Instead, excess N may be translocated into substrates with high carbohydrate availability and low N content, thereby increasing fungal growth and decomposition.

Altogether, litter decomposing fungi may significantly affect nutrient and C fluxes in the litter layer by mycelial translocation and thereby have a decisive influence on decomposition rates. Fungal growth and substrate utilization may be supported in fresh litter by fungal N translocation from well decomposed litter. Similarly, fungal activity in well decomposed litter may be supported by C translocation from fresh litter, leading to restricted C limitation and reduced N losses as mineral N. By linking substrates of different quality fungi may avoid local limitation, by using external sources of carbohydrates and nutrients. Thus, resource relationships have to be interpreted with all sources and sinks of the entire mycelium taken together. This contrasts with the common view of a microorganism as being unicellular with negligible spatial extension. The specific ecophysiology of filamentous litter fungi may, thus, have a decisive and as yet unexplored influence on C and N cycling in fungal dominated ecosystems such as boreal forests.

### 3 Objectives

The overall aim of this work was to study the functional role of litter decomposing fungi in C and N cycling in boreal forest ecosystems. The specific objectives were:

- To study changes in C allocation patterns of litter degrading fungi in response to C and N availability and the implications for respiration, fungal growth and decomposition (Paper I and IV).
- To investigate the effects of C and N translocation in litter degrading basidiomycetes on decomposition rates and fungal metabolic efficiency (Paper II and IV).
- To study the implications of C translocation on Nmineralization in litter degrading basidiomycetes (Paper II and IV).
- To assess the effects of interspecific interactions on C and N translocation and the subsequent effects on fungal growth, decomposition and N circulation (Paper IV).
- To examine the ability of some commonly found ascomycetous litter fungi to degrade Scots pine needles (Paper III).

### 4 Materials and methods

A more detailed description of the methods used can be found in the different papers enclosed in the thesis and in the references cited therein.

#### 4.1 Fungal strains and substrates

Two species of litter decomposing basidiomycetous fungi, *Marasmius androsaceus* and *Mycena epipterygia* were used in all experiments. A single strain of each species was isolated from sporocarps collected underneath Scots pine (*Pinus sylvestris*) trees in mixed forests located near Uppsala, central Sweden. Cultures were obtained by placing sterile pieces of tissues, cut from the inside of sporocarps, on Hagem agar (Stenlid, 1985).

In paper III, eight ascomycetes were tested for their decomposition abilities, five Helotiales strains; Helotiales 1, Helotiales 2, Hyaloscyphaceae 1, Hyalosphyphaceae 2 and *Mollisia cinerea*, two Dothideomycetes; *Sydowia polyspora* and Dothideomycete sp., and *Lophodermium pinastri*. One additional basidiomycete, a *Clavulina/Sistotrema* strain was also included. All strains were isolated from Scots pine needles collected from various places in central Sweden (Table 1). To confirm the identity of *M. androsaceus* and *M. epipterygia* and to identify the rest of the isolates, the ITS region of the ribosomal DNA was sequenced using the primers ITS1 and ITS4 (White *et al.*, 1990). The sequences obtained were then compared with the sequence database GenBank (Benson *et al.*, 2005). For most of the isolates, identification to species level was not possible.

Brown abscised Scots pine needles were used as a substrate in all studies. The needles were collected on sheets in a 25-year-old pine stand situated in Jädraås, central Sweden, in the autumn of 2002. The site consists of pine stands of different ages growing on a nutrient-poor sediment soil (Axelsson & Bråkenhielm, 1980). After collection the needles were air dried and then

stored frozen at  $-27^{\circ}$ C until used. The pine needles contain 0.4% N and have a C:N-ratio of 135. The lignin content of Scots pine needles from Jädraås has been reported to be 25% (Johansson *et al.*, 1995). The needles were dried at 80°C (paper I, II and IV) or freeze dried (paper III) before and after the experiments to obtain changes in needle mass. To achieve sterility in the systems needles were autoclaved at 121°C for 15 min before use. Double labelled (U-[<sup>13</sup>C<sub>2</sub>],[<sup>15</sup>N]) glycine, was used in paper II, and <sup>15</sup>N labelled NH<sub>4</sub>Cl was used in paper IV, in order to trace mycelial translocation of C and N.

#### 4.2 Experimental design

# 4.2.1 Effects of C and N addition on decomposition and C allocation (paper I)

In order to investigate whether changes in C allocation between respiration and growth (*i.e.* changed C-use efficiency) could be observed in a litter decomposing fungus as a response to C and N addition, the following experiment was set up. Axenic microcosms were prepared using Petri dishes in which pine needles were placed on C and N-free agar medium. The microcosms were inoculated with *M. epipterygia* and pre-incubated at 20°C for 56 days before receiving either ammonium, glucose or a salt solution (used as a control). The response in respiration was measured for each dish separately in sealed measuring cells for 35 days (Fig 3a). The microcosms were then harvested and needle mass loss, fungal biomass production and remaining amounts of glucose and ammonium in the medium were determined.

#### 4.2.2 Fungal C translocation and N mineralization (paper II)

To examine whether C translocation by litter decomposing fungi would reduce N mineralization in a low C:N ratio substrate and N translocation would increase needle decomposition, axenic laboratory microcosms with spatially separated substrates were prepared (Fig 2). The substrates differed with respect to their C:N ratio; Scots pine needles (C:N  $\approx$  135) and glycine (C:N = 2). In order to trace translocation of carbohydrates and N, double labelled <sup>13</sup>C and <sup>15</sup>N glycine, enriched to I atom% excess, was used. Microcosms were prepared using split Petri dishes with agar medium; one half with added glycine and the other half with added pine needles. The microcosms were inoculated with either *M. androsaceus* or *M. epipterygia*. By growing across the barrier the fungus was able to colonize both sides of the dish (Fig 3b). Microcosms where needles and glycine medium were connected by a common mycelium were compared with microcosms where either of the two substrates were excluded. The microcosms were incubated for approximately 3 months at 20°C in darkness until harvested. At harvest, needle mass loss, total C and N content and the <sup>13</sup>C and <sup>15</sup>N abundance of the needles as well as ammonium content of the medium were estimated.

Figure 2. Illustration of the experimental design of paper II showing the different types of microcosms prepared. Apart from basal agar-medium, the microcosms contained (a) needles and glycine in different halves, (b) only glycine in one half, (c) needles and basal medium in different halves or (d) control with neither needles or glycine (basal medium only). The grey colour represents medium with added glycine and the small circles symbolize the inoculum plugs.



#### 4.2.3 Decomposition test of some litter fungi (paper III)

In order to asses the potential of some commonly found ascomyceteous litter fungi to degrade Scot pine needles, Petri dishes were prepared with water agar onto which freeze dried, autoclaved pine needles were placed. The dishes were inoculated with 11 species of common litter fungi, described in section 4.1 (Fig 3d). Seven replicates were prepared for each species as well as for control dishes with uninoculated needles. The dishes were incubated at 20°C for 12 months. After harvest, needle mass loss was estimated gravimetrically. Contents of lignin, cellulose and the acid detergent fibre (ADF) soluble fraction were determined for the needles, pooled for each fungal species.



*Figure 3.* (a) Petri dishes with *M. epipterygia* decomposing pine needles enclosed in airtight measuring cells in order to measure respiration (paper I), (b) *M. androsaceus* (top) and *M. epipterygia* (bottom) colonizing Scots pine needles and glycine containing agar medium in the experimental microcosms of paper II, (c) Interspecific interaction between *M. androsaceus* colonizing well degraded needle litter (lower litter bag) and *M. epipterygia* colonizing less degraded litter (upper litter bag) in microcosms of paper IV and (d) Hyaloscyphaceae strain 2 colonizing pine needles at the end of the 1 year long incubation period of the decomposition test of paper III.

#### 4.2.4 Mycelial reallocation of C and N (paper IV)

The aim of this study was to explore the potential of litter decomposing fungi to reallocate assimilated resources between substrates of different quality and the subsequent effect on fungal growth and C and N turnover. We hypothesized that the fungi would act to minimize losses of limiting N to the environment by reallocating N from mycelium within well decomposed litter to mycelium colonizing fresh resource units. We further hypothesized that C translocation from a new substrate would support fungal metabolism in a well decomposed substrate. Bi-directional translocation of C and N would thereby enable efficient utilization of the combined resources.

Axenic laboratory microcosms were prepared with pine needle litter inoculated with *M. epipterygia* or *M. androsaceus*, incubated for five months (Fig 4). In order to study the allocation of N within the microcosms, <sup>15</sup>N-labelled  $NH_4Cl$  solution (enriched to I atom% excess), was added to the microcosms. Control microcosms received NaCl solution instead. The litter was subsequently moved to new microcosms, a portion of newly shed litter was placed on top of the first litter and the systems were incubated for another five months.



#### **Experimental design**

*Figure 4.* Illustration of the experimental design of paper IV showing the time line and a description of the sequential treatments. At start, a needle filled litter bag inoculated with either *M. androsaceus* or *M. epipterygia* was placed on sand receiving <sup>15</sup>NH<sub>4</sub>Cl or NaCl. After 5 months the old litter (white) was moved to new vessels with sand receiving NaCl and a second layer of new litter (grey), uninoculated or inoculated with either an ascomycete, *M. androsaceus* or *M. epipterygia*, was placed on top of the old litter. After an additional 5 months, the experiment was terminated. Control systems in which the first litter layer was incubated over 10 months, without addition of new litter, and control systems with single litter bags incubated for each of the 5 months periods only, were also prepared.

<sup>15</sup>N re-allocation, total N in needles and mycelia, fungal biomass production, needle decomposition, N-mineralization as well as production of DON and DOC, were then determined and compared between microcosms with litter of different quality incubated together or separated. The effects of interspecific interactions on the determined parameters were studied in identical microcosms where the second layer of new litter was pre-inoculated with another fungal species (Fig 3c), *i.e.* an Helotialean ascomycete belonging to the family Hyaloscyphaeae (isolate BDI from paper III; Fig 3d) or another basidiomycete (*M. androsaceus* or *M. epipterygia*).

#### 4.3 Analyses

Decomposition was estimated gravimetrically as needle mass loss with (paper IV) or without (paper I-III) correction for fungal biomass produced. The amount of fungal biomass produced in the needles was determined by chitin analysis using a method described by Ekblad & Näsholm (1996). In paper IV, chitin to fungal C and N conversion factors were obtained by measuring amounts of chitin, total C and N of the fungal mycelium growing into glass fibre bundles placed adjacent to the decomposing needles.

N mineralization in paper II and IV and remaining ammonium in the agar medium in paper I was analysed using a Flow Injection Analyser based on the method described by Svensson & Anfält (1982). Total C and N of needles and mycelia as well as total dissolved C and N (paper IV) were determined using a CN analyzer. When <sup>13</sup>C- and <sup>15</sup>N-abundances of needles and mycelium were determined, a CN analyzer coupled to an isotopic ratio mass spectrometer was used.

In paper I, respiration was measured in airtight measuring cells connected via a multipoint switching gas handling unit connected to an Infra Red Gas Analyser.

Remaining amounts of glucose in microcosm medium in paper I were determined using the oxidase/peroxidase method of Southgate (1976). The enzymatic reaction produces a colour change of a chromophore (o-dianisidine) detectable at 540 nm.

In paper IV, the acid detergent fiber (ADF)-sulphuric acid method (Rowland & Roberts, 1994) was used to determine amounts of lignin, cellulose and the ADF soluble fraction in the needles. Briefly, protein, lipids, pectin, starch, water soluble carbohydrates and hemi-cellulose (ADF soluble fraction) is removed using acid detergent leaving a fibre residue. Cellulose is removed by treating the fibre fraction with 72% sulphuric acid leaving the "lignin" and ash, which is removed by combustion.

### 5 Results and discussion

#### 5.1 N limitation and C allocation (paper I and IV)

In paper I, addition of ammonium to needles colonized by M. epipterygia resulted in a rapid increase in respiration rate, which peaked after 13 days and then started to decrease. Glucose addition did not cause any immediate response but respiration started to increase after 7 days and after 17 days the respiration rate was higher than in ammonium treated systems. Cumulative over the measurement period, respiration increased by 32 and 19% for ammonium and glucose treated systems, respectively (Fig 5a). Addition of ammonium also stimulated needle mass loss by 31% and increased the needle chitin content by a factor of four (Fig 5b and c). These data suggest that the decomposition activity, catabolism, and fungal growth of M. epipterygia were N-limited in the unamended decomposing pine needles. In a more general context, this supports the proposal that degradation of pine litter in early stages of decay is constrained by the low N availability (Berg & McClaugherty, 2003). The data are also consistent with observations of increased growth of wood decomposer fungi (Boyle, 1998) and enhanced respiration by soil fungi (Allison et al., 2009) due to N amendments.

The chitin content of fungal mycelium has been shown to increase with N content of the substrate (Nilsson & Bjurman, 1998), suggesting that the large increases in chitin after N addition may not directly correspond to increases in fungal biomass. In paper IV, however, the chitin to fungal C content did not change significantly in response to the treatments (addition of N and/or new litter and incubation length). Using the chitin to C conversion factor of 7.5 obtained for *M. epipterygia* in paper IV, the data suggest, that N additions did increase fungal C-use efficiency in paper I. Increased C-use efficiency due to enhanced N availability has been observed

not only in wood decomposer fungi (Boyle, 1998), but also for a fungal dominated community in an agroecosystem soil (Thiet *et al.*, 2006).



Figure 5. Cumulative respiration (a), needle mass loss (b) and glucosamine production (c) during 24 days (a) and 35 days (b,c) following the addition of 2 ml of ammonium, glucose or control solution to pine needles inoculated with M. epipterygia. Each bar represents the mean of 7 replicates ±SE. The distribution of glucosamine between needles (shaded area) and medium (white area) is indicated on the bars. Different letters indicate significant difference between treatments (P<0.05) according to Mann-Whitney test for respiration and Fishers's PLSD for mass loss and glucosamine production. Of the C respired from glucose amended systems, up to 0.5 mmol C may have originated from the added glucose.

The addition of glucose to needles colonized by *M.epipterygia* in paper I, increased respiration but needle mass loss was decreased by 17% and the chitin content indicated no alterations in fungal biomass production (Fig 5). Presumably, the added C was primarily respired since N limited fungal growth. Increased respiration paralleled by an unchanged biomass production, thus resulted in a reduction of the C-use efficiency. This observation support the hypothesis by Schimel & Weintraub (2003) that C additions to N-limited systems may result in overflow metabolism, *i.e.* respiration not associated with growth (Larsson *et al.*, 1995). Overall, *M. epipterygia* appeared not to be C limited when decomposing pine needles, supporting observations of unaltered growth of wood decomposer fungi in response to carbohydrate additions (Boyle, 1998).

These results demonstrate that changes in C-use efficiency can occur within a single fungal species and illustrates the plasticity of litter fungi to adapt their physiology to resource availability.

#### 5.1.1 Methodological considerations

The results of paper I emphasize the importance of distinguishing respiration (*i.e.* catabolism) from growth and degradative activity since these parameters are not always proportional to each other. Allocation of added readily assimilable C to overflow metabolism may result in increased respiration after C-additions, in spite of N-limitations on growth and decomposition. Thus, using respiration as a measure of the amount of active biomass may be very misleading, and increases in respiration after additions of labile C may not necessarily indicate C-limitation.

This also has implications for methods used to estimate decomposition. Often decomposition is determined by substrate mass loss or measured as respiration, which implies that decomposition is defined to only encompass the conversion of plant C to  $CO_2$ . In this thesis, decomposition is defined to also include the conversion of plant derived C into fungal biomass. In order to assess total C utilized, substrate mass loss should be corrected for microbial biomass produced. The challenge is to obtain a reliable conversion factor from the specific components, measured to quantify biomass, to corresponding amounts of C and N. In paper IV, fungal chitin to C and fungal chitin to N conversion factors were obtained for *M. androsaceus* and *M. epipterygia*. Even though the amounts of chitin and N showed a strong correlation, the conversion factor overestimated the fungal N pool estimated in the needles and associated mycelium by up to a factor of 2. This

demonstrates the difficulty of obtaining a reliable method to correct for microbial biomass in decomposing substrates. Nevertheless, separating growth and respiration may be a first step towards elucidating the mechanisms driving fungal growth and activity, thereby increasing our understanding of ecosystem processes.

#### 5.2 C translocation and N mineralization (paper II and IV)

In paper II, N-mineralization of glycine was significantly reduced when the mycelium of *M. epipterygia* and *M. androsaceus* was connected to pine needles (Fig. 6). Thus, in support of our hypothesis, both fungi appear able to transport C from the needles over a barrier into mycelium utilizing glycine, thereby eliminating local C limitation and subsequently reducing N mineralization. The <sup>13</sup>C excess recovered from within the needles corresponded to 17% of the added glycine. This, however, should represent a lower bound estimate of the total amount assimilated glycine, since part of the assimilated C most likely was retained in the mycelium on the glycine side and some was respired. When glycine was the only substrate supplied, only 2 and 5% were assimilated by *M. androscaeus* and *M. epipterygia*, respectively. The utilization of glycine, thus, seemed to increase when needles were present but without any significant N-mineralization.



*Figure 6.* N-mineralization as  $\mu$ g NH<sub>4</sub>-N produced in each half of agar microcosms containing different substrates in the following combination: needles and N-free basal medium, needles and glycine, glycine only or neither needles or glycine (basal medium only). The systems were colonized by (a) *M. epipterygia* and (b) *M. androsaceus.* Each bar represents the mean of seven replicates  $\pm$  SE (three replicates for systems with basal medium only).

The <sup>13</sup>C excess obtained from the needles also indicates that C was transported bi-directionally in both fungi, which has been previously observed in rhizomorphs of the basidiomycete *Armillaria* (Granlund *et al.*, 1985). Carbohydrates, thus, appear to be readily circulated throughout the whole mycelium, something which may support the conclusion drawn from paper I that litter decomposing fungi are not generally limited by the amount of C when decomposing pine needles at early stages of decay.

In paper IV, the correlation between fungal C translocation and Nmineralization was studied in somewhat more ecologically realistic microcosms. Here, we hypothesized that systems with a single litter layer incubated for a total of 10 months would eventually experience C limitation and thereby release excess N. We assumed that addition of new litter after five months incubation would enable fungal C translocation from the new litter to the old litter in order to support fungal metabolism and subsequently reduce N-mineralization. The amounts N mineralized were overall very small, with treatment mean values ranging from 0.2-4‰ of the total initial needle N pool of the microcosms. Occasionally higher rates were found in some systems inoculated with M. androsaceus with a maximum of 1.2% of total needle N being mineralized in one replicate. Nevertheless, our hypothesis was supported for both M. androsaceus and M. epipterygia; Nmineralization was significantly reduced when new litter was added to the old litter in the microcosms. Taken together, these results suggest that litter decomposing fungi may restrict N-mineralization by translocating C from C-rich sources.

Coniferous litter decomposes over a long period and new litter is deposited on top of the older litter before the latter is depleted in readily available C. Only about 25% needle mass loss takes place in the first year (Berg & McClaugherty, 2003) and a continuous supply of carbohydrates should be ensured for decomposer fungi. In agreement with our findings, the concentration of mineral N in undisturbed coniferous forest soils is generally very low (Persson *et al.*, 2000). Higher N mineralization rates are often found in grasslands or agricultural soils, where litter enters the soil seasonally and is rapidly decomposed. Advanced stages of decomposition may therefore be reached before new litter is deposited, reducing the potential for nutrient translocation between litter substrates of different quality. We propose that the low mineralization rates in fungal dominated ecosystems may be attributed to resource redistribution within fungal mycelia.

Most N cycling models separate decomposing material into pools of different quality with different C:N ratios and no interaction is assumed to

occur between these substrates. Hence, traditional N cycling models are based on the assumption that decomposer organisms are exclusively dependent on a single substrate of a specific quality with a specific C:N ratio. The observed reduction in N mineralization as a result of fungal C translocation, thus, suggests that N cycling models, in which the C:N ratio of the substrate determines the fate of the N (CENTURY 2000; Zhang *et al.*, 2008a; Ågren & Bosatta, 1998), may be oversimplified. Especially, when applied to forest ecosystems in which fungi dominate the decomposer community.

An undisturbed fungal mycelium is a pre-requisite for efficient resource translocation in order to minimize losses. In the field, soil animals as well as freeze-thaw and drying-rewetting cycles may cause structural disturbance of the mycelium, thereby disconnecting resource translocation. Such disturbances have been observed to decrease both fungal biomass and C-translocation at the soil litter interface (Butenschoen *et al.*, 2007) and are often associated with increases in N mineralization (Lenoir *et al.*, 2007; Neilson *et al.*, 2001; Pulleman & Tietema, 1999; Ineson *et al.*, 1982). In paper IV, increased N mineralization due to interspecific interactions between *M. androsaceus* and *M. epipterygia* was observed. Most probably the deadlock formed between the two different species hindered supportive fungal C translocation from the new litter inducing local C-limitation in the old litter. These data support the suggestion by Woodward & Boddy (2008) that interspecific fungal interactions may be one of the main factors resulting in release of nutrients to soil together with invertebrate grazing.

# 5.3 Implications of N translocation for needle decomposition and fungal growth (paper II and IV)

We hypothesized in paper II that N assimilated from glycine would be transported into mycelium colonizing pine needles, in order to increase fungal growth and decomposition in the N limited substrate. However, no glycine-N was found in needles colonized by *M. androsaceus* and only small amounts were found in needles inoculated with *M. epipterygia*, as determined by the <sup>15</sup>N excess. These results suggest that limited amounts of N were translocated from the glycine, in contrast to earlier observations of N translocation in basidiomycetous fungi in laboratory studies (Tlalka *et al.*, 2002; Olsson, 1995).

Schimel & Hättenschwiler (2007) showed that the source strength controlled the amount of N being transported between two decomposing leaves in a laboratory study. This could imply that it is the ability of the

mycelium in the glycine side to provide N rather than the mycelial demand for N in needles that determines the amount of N being translocated. The supply of mobile C from the needles into the glycine side possibly created a high demand for N, associated with fungal biomass production. This proposition is actually supported by a single replicate of *M. androsaceus* which seems to be an outlier. This microcosm, receiving both needles and glycine, had an ammonium level in the medium comparable to systems with glycine only. Apparently, the fungus experienced C limitation when utilizing the glycine leading to N mineralization, although the reason for this is unknown since the <sup>13</sup>C excess data indicated efficient C translocation of C from the glycine into the needles. Surprisingly the <sup>15</sup>N excess was 10 times higher than the other replicates indicating N translocation. The fact that a surplus of N in the glycine side correlated with an observed N translocation support the hypothesis that N is translocated out of substrates only if the amount available exceeds the local demand.

In paper IV, 13% of added <sup>15</sup>N was found in single litter bags after a total 10 months incubation period. Since N may be translocated both to and from the needles simultaneously (Gebauer *et al.*, 2000), this is not an estimate of total net uptake but indicates that the added N was assimilated from the sand and imported into the needles. The extra N increased total N retained in needles and mycelium, as well as increased fungal growth and needle decomposition of both *M. androsaceus* and *M. epipterygia*. These results confirm the conclusion from paper I that both *M. androsaceus* and *M. epipterygia* are N limited when decomposing pine needles.

#### 5.3.1 Redistribution of assimilated N

When new litter was added on top of old litter in paper IV, <sup>15</sup>N taken up in the old litter during the first incubation was redistributed to the new litter. Approximately 41 and 36% of the total <sup>15</sup>N recovered in the needles for *M. androsaceus* and *M. epipterygia*, respectively, were translocated to the added new litter and the <sup>15</sup>N excess of the old litter was subsequently reduced. This corresponded to a net N pool increase of about 6 and 1% for *M. androsaceus* and *M. epipterygia*, respectively. The redistribution of N from old to new litter significantly increased the total N pool and fungal biomass production of the new litter for both fungal species (Fig 7). Needle decomposition of the new litter appeared to follow fungal growth patterns, but was not significantly increased.



*Figure* 7. Total N in needles and mycelium (a and b), total fungal biomass C produced (c and d) and needle C decomposed (e and f) of old litter (open bars) and new litter (grey bars), in litter bags containing needles colonized by litter degrading fungi *M. androsaceus* or *M. epipterygia*. The N and C pools are expressed as amounts per g start needles 'Old needles' represents needles incubated for  $2 \ge 5$  months and 'new litter' represents needles which were placed on top of the old litter after 5 months. In old litter, 'single' represents single litter bags incubated for two periods (without and with N addition) and '+ new litter' represents old litter receiving new litter during the second incubation period. In new litter, 'on sand'

represents single litter bags placed on sand and incubated during the second incubation period only and 'on old litter' represents new litter placed on top of old litter (without or with N addition) during the second incubation period. Data are means  $\pm$  1 SE. In diagrams (a) and (b) the horizontal dashed line represents initial needle N content. In diagram (c) the horizontal dashed line represents fungal biomass produced during the first 5 months of incubation.

The limited amount of <sup>15</sup>N found in new litter of the interspecific interaction systems, where interaction between M. androsaceus and M. epipterygia ended in deadlock, suggest that N was transferred due to active mycelial transport rather than passive diffusion along continuous water films.

These results are in agreement with earlier findings of fungal N transfer into decomposing litter (Frey et al., 2000; Zeller et al., 1998), indicating that fungal translocation may substantially contribute to net N increases frequently detected in decomposing litter during early stages of decay (Moore et al., 2006; Melillo et al., 1989; Fahey et al., 1985; Berg et al., 1982). However, the net N gain observed in paper IV is lower than the net increases observed in earlier studies (Chadwick et al., 1998; Berg & Staaf, 1981). The comparably low net N gain observed here could be due to lack of potential N sources, such as mosses and substrates at later stages of decomposition present in the field. In addition, in field studies and laboratory studies using inoculum comprising a microbial community, interactions between different organisms may influence both their growth and activity. By reducing accumulation of dead and living mycelium, competition, parasitism and grazing may enhance both decomposition and nutrient mobility (Woodward & Boddy, 2008), potentially increasing overall C and N turnover.

To summarize, in contrast to the lack of fungal N translocation found in paper II, the experiments in paper IV showed that both fungi were able to translocate N from well decomposed litter into new litter during colonization. It is evident that we do not fully understand the mechanism determining the net transfer of N within fungal mycelium. In paper I, the ammonium uptake corresponds to an increase of total needle-fungal N pool by a factor of more than 2, suggesting that *M. epipterygia* has a high potential capacity to take up N. The total amount of N assimilated by the fungi during the first incubation period in paper IV is, as mentioned earlier, not known. Fungal mycelium in the sand produced during both the first and the second incubation period could contribute substantially to the total N pool.

#### 5.3.2 Resource translocation and litter fungi dynamics

In paper IV, the increased fungal growth and total N pool of the new litter was paralleled by a decrease of fungal growth and needle decomposition of the old litter. There was also a trend that the total amount of N retained in the old litter was lower (although not significantly so). After addition of new litter fungal growth ceased in old litter colonized by *M. androsaceus* and the amount fungal biomass in old litter colonized by *M. epipterygia* actually decreased. The decrease in fungal biomass was probably due to autolysis caused by chitinolytic enzymes in order to recycle N (Lindahl & Finlay, 2006). The redistribution of overall fungal activity to the new litter followed the same patterns as previously observed in cord forming wood decomposing fungi. Typically, mycelial growth as well as translocation of resources within the mycelium is directed towards new substrates, whereas the mycelium in depleted substrates regresses and is ultimately degraded through autolysis (*e.g.* Boddy, 1999).

Presumably, the high resource availability within the new substrate increased fungal growth and thereby created a strong sink for N. The high demand for N in the new litter presumably resulted in withdrawal of N from the mycelium in the old litter and thereby reduced fungal growth and decomposition there. The decreased fungal activity of the old litter was probably due to the low relative quality of the old litter which approached 60% loss of needle C in systems inoculated with *M. androsaceus*. The fungus was, however, still capable of using the well decomposed needles as a substrate, as shown by the continued mass loss and fungal growth observed in single litter bags.

The treatment of adding new litter increased fungal C-use efficiency for both fungi, but the improved efficiency did not appear to be directly related to the higher quality of the new substrate. Instead, fungal redistribution of resources between old and new litter appear to have resulted in a more efficient use of assimilated C. Yet, it appears as if fungal reallocation between litters of different quality actually decreased overall decomposition rates. In systems inoculated with *M. androsaceus* for example, addition of new litter reduced overall decomposition by 5% but increased fungal biomass by 10%. This suggests that decomposition capacity is not in itself the main aim of fungal activity. Instead, maximising growth and thereby increasing the potential to explore more substrates with a larger inoculum potential and ultimately produce fruit bodies may be the primary feature influencing ecological success.



Figure 8. DOC (a) and DON (b) as amounts in the sand solution of microcosms containing needles colonized by litter degrading fungi, related to the amounts of needle C degraded during the last 5 months of a total 10 month incubation period. The systems were inoculated with either *M. androsaceus* or *M. epipterygia.* 'Single' represents systems with single litter bags incubated for 2 x 5 months (without and with N addition) and '+new litter' represents systems with old litter receiving new litter during the second incubation period. Data are means  $\pm$  SE.

#### 5.3.3 Losses of N

The losses of N from decomposing needles colonized by either M. androsaceus or M. epipterygia were overall very small (paper IV). In undisturbed systems, a major fraction was lost as DON and only small amounts as ammonium as earlier discussed (see section 5.2). These observations is in agreement with patterns of high N immobilisation rates generally observed in typically low productive ecosystems, together with a predominant loss of N in organic form (Schimel & Bennet, 2004; Northup et al., 1995).

The amount of DON produced from single litter bags decreased due to N addition even though decomposition rates increased. Addition of new litter also decreased the amount of DON produced (Fig 8). In field studies, addition of N has been observed to increase the cellulolytic activity but to hamper phenol oxidase activity in high lignin litter (DeForest *et al.*, 2004; Carreiro *et al.*, 2000). Addition of new litter should have the same effect, *i.e.* reducing the production of ligninolytic enzymes by redirecting decomposer efforts to the cellulose rich new litter. Kalbitz *et al.* (2006) observed that lignin degradation during later stages of decay increase DOC production from high lignin litter such as spruce and pine needles. Thus, DON production may possibly reflect degradation of more polyphenol-rich material through oxidation, and this process may be hampered by the addition of N and/or new litter. In a study by Vestgarden (2001), the amount of DON leached from decomposing pine needles as proportion of total N tended to decrease when N availability increased.

To summarize, mineral N losses appeared to be small and a major part of the lost N occurred in organic form, either as DON but also presumably as particulate matter.

#### 5.4 Species interactions (paper IV)

In paper IV, effects of interspecific interactions on fungal growth, needle decomposition and subsequent N circulation were investigated. According to visual inspection, the ascomycetous Helotialean strain pre-inoculated in the new litter appeared to have been completely overgrown by both *M. androsaceus* and *M. epipterygia* at the end of the experiment. The initial inoculation with the ascomycete did not affect total fungal biomass production or needle decomposition rates by the two latter species. Most likely, the ascomycete had a very low competitive strength and the ecological strategies by which Helotialean ascomycetes co-exist with basidiomycetes remain unclear.



*Figure 9.* Total N in needles and mycelium (a and b), total fungal biomass C produced (c and d) and needle C decomposed (e and f) of old litter (open bars) and new litter (grey bars), in litter bags containing needles colonized by litter degrading fungi *M. androsaceus* or *M. epipterygia* subjected to self and non-self interaction. The N and C pools are expresses as amounts per g start needles. 'Old litter' represents needles incubated for  $2 \ge 5$  months and

'new litter' represents needles which were placed on top of the old litter after 5 months. In old litter, 'single' represents single litter bags incubated for two periods (with N addition during the first incubation period), 'self' represents old litter receiving new litter during the second incubation period inoculated with the same fungal species and 'non-self' represents old litter receiving new litter inoculated with the other fungal species (*M. epipterygia* placed on *M. androsaceus* and vice-versa). In new litter 'self' represents new litter placed on top of old litter inoculated with the other basidiomycete. Data are mean  $\pm$  SE. In diagram (a) and (b) the horizontal dashed line represents initial needle N content.

Whether the ascomycete remained in the needles could be assessed using molecular methods, such as qPCR, which both detects and quantifies the number of DNA copies present.

Interaction between *M. androsaceus* and *M. epipterygia* appeared to end in deadlock, *i.e.* none of the species gained access to the substrate occupied by the other. The species in the upper new litter with no possibility of importing supportive resources, as indicated by the limited <sup>15</sup>N import and smaller N pool, appeared to be N-limited reducing fungal growth (Fig 9). This result again emphasizes the significant role of fungal translocation to increase overall fungal activity and efficiency.

In the old litter, both fungal growth and needle decomposition increased in response to the deadlock interaction. The lack of mycelial translocation between the two layers resulted in conditions in the old litter similar to single bag systems. Nevertheless, both fungal growth and needle decomposition during deadlock were higher than for the single litter bags. The higher activity must therefore have partly been induced by the antagonistic interaction itself and suggest that interaction may increase the C cost of the fungus. Increased C demand due to interspecific interaction has been observed in wood decomposing fungi as enhanced respiration (Wells & Boddy, 2002) and as increased production of ligninolytic enzymes (Iakovlev & Stenlid, 2000; White & Boddy, 1992). The deadlock interaction also increased N-mineralization rates (see section 5.2).

#### 5.5 Decomposer ability of litter fungi (paper III)

The five Helotialean species tested here caused a pine needle mass loss of 16 to 28% during one year, which should be compared with the uninoculated control needles that lost 8% of their weight (Table 1). All except *Mollisia cinerea* caused some changes in the cellulose fraction ranging from 29 to 5% loss. The ecological strategy of these fungi is unresolved, but Hyaloscyphaceae I and 2 group together with a cluster of Helotialean fungi frequently encountered in the litter layer by Lindahl *et al.* (2007). These taxa

emerge in litter during early stages of decay and seem able to persist at a lower frequency in the humus layer. The Dothideomycetes, *S. polyspora* and Dothideomycete sp. caused low or, for the latter, no needle mass loss. Together with Helotialean species *M. cinerea*, these taxa had limited cellulolytic capabilities. *S. polyspora* is an endophytic or a parasitic fungus on needles but appears to stay in the needles when they are shed and mainly fruit on the ground (Sinclair & Lyon, 2005). The identity and ecology of Dothideomycete sp. is unknown and our results merely show that the strain is unable to degrade cellulose and lignin. The fact that *M. cinerea* includes a range of different varieties, earlier classified as different species, seemingly representing different ecological strategies, makes it complicated to elucidate its ecological strategy and functional traits.

			Needle	Cellulose	Lignin	ADF sol.
			mass loss	mass loss	mass loss	mass loss
Taxa	Isolate	Origin	(%) <sup>a</sup>	(%) <sup>b</sup>	(%) <sup>b</sup>	(%) <sup>b</sup>
Basidiomycetes						
Marasmius androsaceus	JB14	Uppsala	$63.9 \pm 1.8$	69	76	49
Mycena epipterygia	JB13	Uppsala	$51.5\pm2.0$	33	63	49
Clavulina/Sistotrema	BCE	Jädraås	$32.6\pm0.8$	45	-9	35
Ascomycetes						
Lophodermium pinastri	96-78	Nacka	$39.8 \pm 1.8$	33	25	41
Helotiales 1	BDJ	Jädraås	$27.7\pm0.6$	29	-7	33
Helotiales 2	BCX	Jädraås	$21.2\pm0.7$	11	-12	32
Hyaloscyphaceae 1	BDK	Jädraås	$22.9\pm0.3$	19	-14	31
Hyaloscyphaceae 2	BDI	Jädraås	$18.0\pm0.2$	5	-15	29
Mollisia cinerea	BCZ	Jädraås	$15.5\pm0.7$	-0.3	-13	26
Sydowia polyspora	HomC	Jädraås	$13.5\pm0.3$	-3	-18	26
Dothideomycetes	BBC	Uppsala	$7.9\pm0.1$	-4	-14	12
Control	-	-	$7.6\pm0.7$	-	-	-

Table 1. Fungal taxa, isolate number, origin and mass loss of pine needles, cellulose, lignin and the ADF soluble fraction caused by the respective isolate after 365 days.

 $^{a}$  % of original weight; data are mean values of 5-7 replicates  $\pm$  SE

<sup>b</sup> % of control weight; data are from pooled replicates

An unexpected finding was the capacity of *L. pinastri* to cause both significant needle mass loss and extensive lignin degradation. *L. pinastri* colonizes the needles when they are still attached to the tree and hence is already present when the needles reach the forest floor. Possibly, the ecological strategy of *L. pinastri* may be to rapidly assimilate resources needed to fruit, since the fungus has been found to rapidly disappear in community studies in the field (Lindahl *et al.*, 2007).

In systems where the fungi were unable to cause any apparent lignin losses the lignin fraction, as shown by the proximate analysis, was increased by 7 to 18%. The reason for this increase is unknown but possibly lignin-like substances or other recalcitrant compounds are formed during decomposition. The chitin produced by the growing fungus should end up in the ADF-soluble fraction according to Fioretto *et al.* (2005). However, the fate of other fungal products, such as melanin, is not known. Interestingly, the lignin concentration of the needles prior to the incubation was about 18% compared to the 23% found in the control needles after the experiment was completed. Possibly the treatment of freeze drying and autoclaving could have increased the fraction of recalcitrant compounds in the needles.

As expected, *M. androsaceus* and *M. epipterygia*, which were included as reference species, caused the highest needle mass loss, 64 and 52%, respectively. Interestingly, *M. epipterygia* caused two-fold higher loss of lignin than of cellulose, suggesting preferential lignin degradation compared with *M. androsaceus*, which caused similar cellulose and lignin loss. Possibly, this difference can be related to their ecological strategies. *M. androsaceus*, which grows rapidly and causes high mass loss of newly shed pine needles (paper IV), is mainly found in the uppermost litter layer (Lindahl *et al.*, 2007; Holmer & Stenlid, 1991). *Mycena* species often colonize litter at slightly later stages of decomposition (Lindahl *et al.*, 2007; Frankland, 1998), which is consistent with the preferential lignin degradation observed in paper III. The third basidiomycete included, a strain belonging to the clade *Clavulina/Sistotrema* which appeared to be limited to cellulose degradation and similar taxa, have been found in association with mosses.

Neither of the taxa belonging to the Helotiales and Dothideomycetes strains here had any apparent lignin degrading capacity and the ability to depolymerize cellulose varied. The ecological strategies remain unclear for most of the tested taxa and it is striking that we know so little, in fact, close to nothing, about most of the fungal species found in decomposing litter.

### 6 General discussion and conclusions

Although care should be taken when extrapolating results from laboratory microcosms, using only two species of litter decomposing fungi, to field conditions involving many species, these studies demonstrate major potential effects of fungal translocation on litter decomposition. The importance of translocation of carbohydrates and nutrients in ectomycorrhizal fungi in connection to C turnover in boreal forests is well established (Heinemeyer *et al.*, 2007). This thesis shows that translocation of resources between substrates of different quality by litter decomposing fungi may also have a decisive influence on C and N turnover in boreal forests.

In accordance with the overall tightly regulated N cycle found in the boreal forest (Tamm, 1991), the litter decomposing fungi tested here appear to have developed a strategy to effectively maintain assimilated N in order to increase their activity and growth. As shown in the thesis, the meager amount of N in recently abscised pine needles limits the metabolism as well as growth and decomposition activity of M. androsaceus and M. epipterygia. Litter decomposing fungi have been found to be limited to the uppermost litter layer (<4 years old) and are thereby presumably not able to access the humus layer, where a major part of the soil organic N is found. In field studies, the net gain in total N observed in early litter decomposition is generally followed by a decrease of N during the second or third year of decomposition (Gebauer et al., 2000; Melillo et al., 1989; Berg & Staaf, 1981). This net decrease of N is likely to reflect fungal redistribution from the well decomposed litter directed to support mycelial colonization and utilization of new substrates. Presumably, litter decomposing fungi maintain an N pool in the upper litter layer larger than that expected based on the initial N contents of the litter in order to facilitate efficient assimilation of resources and subsequent growth. Both M. androsaceus and M. epipterygia translocated assimilated N when colonizing new needle litter leading to a net

gain in the total N pool. This way, both fungi were able to increase their growth in the substrate.

In addition, both M. androsaceus and M. epipterygia, were observed to readily translocate C within their mycelia, effectively reduce local C deficiency and subsequently restrict N-mineralization. In undisturbed boreal forest ecosystems, coniferous litter decomposes over a long time period, maintaining a continuous supply of C. Due to the slow turnover rates, relatively fresh litter resources will always be present in the system, ensuring that C is available for mycelial translocation. Thus, the ability of litter fungi to connect substrates of different quality together with a well-developed capacity to translocate C could possibly explain the low N-mineralization rates observed in fungal dominated ecosystems. In this way, excess N loss may be reduced and N may instead be allocated to support colonization of new substrates, again stressing the significance of resource translocation for the function of these fungi. Consequently, when able to connect substrates of different quality, both M. androsaceus and M. epipterygia increased their efficiency; i.e. allocated a larger proportion of assimilated C to biomass production. The changes in C-use efficiency observed here, depending on the availability of carbohydrates and N, have direct implications for the global C cycle, since they affect the balance between C storage and release.

The main N losses from the fungal-needle complex occurred in organic form corresponding to the overall patterns of N mobilization in boreal forests (Persson et al., 2000; Northup et al., 1995). However, the very low actual loss of N as either DON or NH<sub>4</sub>-N observed here, in spite of the very advanced decomposition stage of the old litter, emphasizes the extremely conservative N dynamics displayed by these fungi. Consequently, litter decomposing fungi do not appear to be involved in the release of nutrients available for direct plant uptake as is normally perceived to be a principle function of saprotrophic microorganisms in ecosystems (Berg, 2000). As the major executors of organic matter depolymerization, litter decomposing fungi (at least those with ligninolytic capacity) are nevertheless essential in N cycling. N appears to be mobilized to support primary production mainly in deeper soil horizons through the activity of mycorrhizal fungi (Lindahl et al., 2007; Lindahl et al., 2002; Melillo et al., 1989). In fact, most ectomycorrhizal fungi have the potential to produce enzymes such as proteases (Nygren et al., 2007), chitinases (Lindahl & Taylor, 2004) and peroxidases (Bödeker et al., 2009), presumably in order to access nutrients bound in complex organic forms (Read & Perez-Moreno, 2003). The results obtained here support the view put forward by Lindahl et al. (2007) that at an ecosystem level, saprotrophic fungi mainly mineralize C

from the upper litter layer whereas N is mainly mobilized and support primary production through the activity of mycorrhizal fungi in the humus layer. Although N losses from the litter layer appear low, the amount of N transferred to deeper soil layers must balance the output of N from this pool to support primary production, or even exceed outputs since N generally accumulates in the humus layer. Presumably, a major part of the N entering deeper soil horizons is derived from microbial constituents, such as cell wall components. Active nutrient transfer between the different soil layers may also occur as a result of competitive interactions between saprotrophic and mycorrhizal fungi (Lindahl *et al.*, 1999).

This thesis emphasizes the importance of acknowledging the fundamental difference in physiology of different groups of decomposer microorganisms. Assuming that filamentous fungi and unicellular organisms, such as yeast fungi and prokaryotes, exhibit similar functional properties may constrain our understanding of C and nutrient cycling. Recognizing the functional differences between different groups of litter decomposing fungi is also important. Still, our knowledge about most of the fungal taxa found in decomposing litter is still limited. This thesis shows that the capacity of litter decomposing fungi to translocate resources may influence processes affecting both the global C cycle and ecosystem N turnover. Understanding the mechanisms affecting litter decomposition in boreal forests is important, especially in light of globally changing environmental conditions.

### 7 Future prospects

The potential mechanisms observed in these studies, which regulate C and N turnover in decomposing needle litter, should be tested on more species and under field conditions before general conclusions on functional significance of litter fungi in forest ecosystems can be made. Especially in the light of the potential influence of interspecific interaction on these processes, such interactions should also be included. The knowledge obtained from laboratory studies could form a basis for designing relevant field experiments. The potential importance of fungal C translocation for limiting N-mineralization in boreal forest, for example, would be interesting to try and investigate in a field experiment. The challenge is to investigate this under field conditions without disturbing the systems by severing the delicate mycelial structures and restricting translocation.

Another challenge is to include the mechanisms driving fungal decomposition in models of C and N cycling. For example, the possibility of interactions between decomposing substrates of different quality should be incorporated into the models.

In addition, the connection between C and N allocation and the responses seen in fungal growth and needle decomposition could be studied in more detail by targeting specific degrading enzymes. The possible connection between the active enzymes involved and the release of DON would be interesting to investigate further, since DON is the major form of mobile N in the boreal forest.

It is striking that our knowledge of the ecological strategy of the ascomycetous litter fungi, which constitute a large part of the fungal community in litter, is so limited. Linking ecologically relevant taxa to function, both qualitatively and quantitatively, within this group of fungi is a challenge for future research.

An increased knowledge and understanding of mechanism and driving forces influencing litter decomposing fungi could potentially aid in interpreting responses to changing environmental conditions such as N deposition, fertilization, elevated  $CO_2$  and increased temperatures.

### References

- Aerts, R. (1995). The Advantages of Being Evergreen. Trends in Ecology & Evolution 10(10), 402-407.
- Aerts, R. & De Caluwe, H. (1999). Nitrogen deposition effects on carbon dioxide and methane emissions from temperate peatland soils. *Oikos* 84(1), 44–54.
- Allaway, W.G. & Ashford, A.E. (2001). Motile tubular vacuoles in extramatrical mycelium and sheath hyphae of ectomycorrhizal systems. *Protoplasma* 215(1-4), 218-225.
- Allison, S.D., Hanson, C.A. & Treseder, K.K. (2007). Nitrogen fertilization reduces diversity and alters community structure of active fungi in boreal ecosystems. *Soil Biology & Biochemistry* 39(8), 1878-1887.
- Allison, S.D., LeBauer, D.S., Ofrecio, M.R., Reyes, R., Ta, A.-M. & Tran, T.M. (2009). Low levels of nitrogen addition stimulate decomposition by boreal forest fungi. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* 41(2), 293-302.
- Axelsson, B. & Bråkenhielm, S. (1980). Investigation sites of the Swedish Coniferous Forest Project- Biological and Physiograpical features. *Ecological Bulletins* 32, 25-64.
- Baldrian, P. & Valaskova, V. (2008). Degradation of cellulose by basidiomycetous fungi. FEMS Microbiology Reviews 32(3), 501-521.
- Benson, D.A., Karsch-Mizrachi, I., Lipman, D.J., Ostell, J. & Wheeler, D.L. (2005). GenBank. *Nucleic Acids Research* 33, D34-D38.
- Berg, B. (2000). Litter decomposition and organic matter turnover in northern forest soils. *Forest Ecology and Management* 133, 13-22.
- Berg, B., Hannus, K., Popoff, T. & Theander, O. (1982). Changes in organic chemical components of needle litter during decomposition. Long-term decomposition in a Scots pine forest. I. *Canadian Journal of Botany* 60(8), 1310–1319.
- Berg, B. & McClaugherty, C. (2003). Plant litter Decomposition, Humus Formation, Carbon Sequestration. Berlin: Springer-Verlag.
- Berg, B. & Staaf, H. (1981). Leaching, Accumulation and Release of Nitrogen in Decomposing Forest Litter. In: Clark, F.E., *et al.* (Eds.) *Terrestrial Nitrogen Cycles*. Stockholm: Swedish Natural Science research Council. (Ecological Bulletins 33). pp. 163– 178.
- Boddy, L. (1999). Saprotrophic cord-forming fungi: meeting the challenge of heterogeneous environments. *Mycologia* 91(1), 13–32.



- Boddy, L. (2000). Interspecific combative interactions between wood-decaying basidiomycetes. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology* 31(3), 185-194.
- Boddy, L., Hynes, J., Bebber, D.P. & Fricker, M.D. (2009). Saprotrophic cord systems: dispersal mechanisms in space and time. *Mycoscience* 50(1), 9-19.
- Boddy, L. & Watkinson, S.C. (1995). Wood decomposition, higher fungi, and their role in nutrient redistribution. *Can. J. Bot* 73(1), S1377–S1383.
- Bonan, G.B. & Shugart, H.H. (1989). Environmetal factors and ecological processes in boreal forests. Annual Review of Ecology and Systematics 20, 1–28.
- Boyle, D. (1998). Nutritional factors limiting the growth of *Lentinula edodes* and other whiterot fungi in wood. *Soil Biology & Biochemistry* 30(6), 817-823.
- Brownlee, C. & Jennings, D.H. (1981). The content of soluble carbohydrates and their translcoation in mycelium of *Serpula lacrimans Transactions of the British Mycological Society* 77(DEC), 615-619.
- Butenschoen, O., Poll, C., Langel, R., Kandeler, E., Marhan, S. & Scheu, S. (2007). Endogeic earthworms alter carbon translocation by fungi at the soil-litter interface. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* 39(11), 2854–2864.
- Bödeker, I., Nygren, C.M.R., Taylor, A.F.S., Olson, Å. & Lindahl, B.D. (2009). ClassII peroxidase-encoding genes are present in a phylogenetically wide range of ectomycorrhizal fungi. *ISME journal*, doi:10.1038/ismej.2009.77
- Cairney, J.W.G. (1992). Translocation of solutes in ectomycorrhizal and saprotrophic rhizomorphs *Mycological Research* 96, 135-141.
- Cairney, J.W.G. (2005). Basidiomycete mycelia in forest soils: dimensions, dynamics and roles in nutrient distribution. *Mycol. Res* 109(1), 7-20.
- Cairney, J.W.G. & Meharg, A.A. (2002). Interactions between ectomycorrhizal fungi and soil saprotrophs: implications for decomposition of organic matter in soils and degradation of organic pollutants in the rhizosphere. *Canadian Journal of Botany-Revue Canadienne De Botanique* 80(8), 803–809.
- Carreiro, M.M., Sinsabaugh, R.L., Repert, D.A. & Parkhurst, D.F. (2000). Microbial enzyme shifts explain litter decay responses to simulated nitrogen deposition. *Ecology* 81(9), 2359-2365.
- CENTURY (2000) Century homepage. http://www.nrel.colostate.edu/ projects/century/nrel.htm
- Chadwick, D.R., Ineson, P., Woods, C. & Piearce, T.G. (1998). Decomposition of *Pinus sylvestris* litter in litter bags: Influence of underlying native litter layer. *Soil Biology & Biochemistry* 30(1), 47-55.
- Chi, Y., Hatakka, A. & Maijala, P. (2007). Can co-culturing of two white-rot fungi increase lignin degradation and the production of lignin-degrading enzymes? *International Biodeterioration & Biodegradation* 59(1), 32-39.
- Cox, P., Wilkinson, S.P. & Anderson, J.M. (2001). Effects of fungal inocula on the decomposition of lignin and structural polysaccharides in *Pinus sylvestris* litter. *Biol Fertil Soils* 33, 246-251.
- DeForest, J.L., Zak, D.R., Pregitzer, K.S. & Burton, A.J. (2004). Atmospheric nitrate deposition, microbial community composition, and enzyme activity in northern hardwood forests. *Soil Science Society of America Journal* 68(1), 132-138.
- 56

- Desjardin, D.E., Wong, G.J. & Hemmes, D.E. (1992). Agaricales of the Hawaiian islands. I. Marasmioid fungi – new species, new distributional records, and poorly known taxa *Canadian Journal of Botany-Revue Canadienne De Botanique* 70(3), 530-542.
- Dowding, P. (1981). Nutrient uptake and allocation during substrate exploitation by fungi. In: Wicklow, D.T., et al. (Eds.) The Fungal Community and Role in the Ecosystem. New York: Marcel Dekker Inc.2). pp. 621-635.
- Dowson, C.G., Rayner, A.D.M. & Boddy, L. (1988). Foraging patterns of *Phallus impudicus*, *Phanerochaete laevis* and *Steecherinum fimbriatum* between discontinuous resource units in soil *FEMS Microbiology Ecology* 53(5), 291-298.
- Dowson, C.G., Rayner, A.D.M. & Boddy, L. (1989a). Spatial dynamics and interactions of woodland fairy ring fungus, *Clitocybe nebularis*. New Phytologist 111, 699-705.
- Dowson, C.G., Springham, P., Rayner, A.D.M. & Boddy, L. (1989b). Resource relationships of foraging mycelial systems of *Phanerochaete velutina* and *Hypholoma fasciculare* in soil *New Phytologist* 111(3), 501-509.
- Ekblad, A. & Nordgren, A. (2002). Is growth of soil microorganisms in boreal forests limited by carbon or nitrogen availability? *Plant and Soil* 242(1), 115-122.
- Ekblad, A. & Näsholm, T. (1996). Determination of chitin in fungi and mycorrhizal roots by an improved HPLC analysis of glucosamine. *Plant and Soil* 178, 29-35.
- Eriksson, K.-E.L., Blanchette, R.A. & P.Ander (1990). Microbial and Enzymatic Degradation of Wood and Wood Components. Berlin: Springer-Verlag.
- Fahey, T.L., Yavitt, J.B., Pearson, J.A. & Knight, D.H. (1985). The nitrogen cycle in lodgepole pine forests, souteastern Wyoming. *Biogeochemistry* 1, 257–275.
- Finlay, R.D., Ek, H., Odham, G. & Soderstrom, B. (1988). Mycelial uptake, translocation and assimilation of nitrogen from <sup>15</sup>N- labelled ammonium by *Pinus sylvestris* plants infected with four different ectomycorrhizal fungi *New Phytologist* 110(1), 59-66.
- Finlay, R.D., Ek, H., Odham, G. & Soderstrom, B. (1989). Uptake, translocation and assimilation of nitrogen from <sup>15</sup>N-labelled ammonium and nitrate sources by intact ectomycorrhizal systems of *Fagus sylvatica* infected with *Paxillus involutus New Phytologist* 113(1), 47-55.
- Fioretto, A., Di Nardo, C., Papa, S. & Fuggi, A. (2005). Lignin and cellulose degradation and nitrogen dynamics during decomposition of three leaf litter species in a Mediterranean ecosystem. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 37(6), 1083–1091.
- Flanagan, P.W. & Van Cleve, K. (1983). Nutrient cycling in relation to decomposition and organic-matter quality in taiga ecosystems. *Canadian Journal of Forest Research* 13(5), 795-817.
- Fog, K. (1988). The effect of added nitrogen on the rate of decomposition of organic-matter. Biological Reviews of the Cambridge Philosophical Society 63(3), 433-462.
- Foster, N.W., Beauchamp, E.G. & Corke, C.T. (1980). Microbial activity in a *Pinus Banksiana* Lamb. forest floor amended with nitrogen and carbon. *Canandian Journal of soil science* 60, 199-209.
- Frankland, J.C. (1998). Fungal succession-unravelling the unpredictable. Mycological Research 102(1), 1-15.
- Frankland, J.C., Lindley, D.K. & Swift, M.J. (1978). A comparison of two methods for estimation of mycelial biomass in leaf litter Soil Biology & Biochemistry 10(4), 323-333.

- Frankland, J.C., Poskitt, J.M. & Howard, D.M. (1995). Spatial development of populations of a decomposer fungus, *Mycena galopus. Canadian Journal of Botany-Revue Canadienne De Botanique* 73, \$1399-\$1406.
- Frey, S.D., Elliott, E.T., Paustian, K. & Peterson, G.A. (2000). Fungal translocation as a mechanism for soil nitrogen inputs to surface residue decomposition in a no-tillage agroecosystem. *Soil Biology & Biochemistry* 32, 689-698.
- Frey, S.D., Knorr, M., Parrent, J.L. & Simpson, R.T. (2004). Chronic nitrogen enrichment affects the structure and function of the soil microbial community in temperate hardwood and pine forests. *Forest Ecology and Management* 196(1), 159-171.
- Frey, S.D., Six, J. & Elliott, E.T. (2003). Reciprocal transfer of carbon and nitrogen by decomposer fungi at the soil-litter interface. *Soil Biology & Biochemistry* 35(7), 1001-1004.
- Frostegård, A. & Bååth, E. (1996). The use of phospholipid fatty acid analysis to estimate bacterial and fungal biomass in soil. *Biology and Fertility of Soils* 22(1-2), 59-65.
- Gebauer, G., Zeller, B., Schimdt, G., Buchmann, N., Colin-Belgrand, M., Dambrine, E., Martin, F., Schulze, E.-D. & Bottner, P. (2000). The fate of <sup>15</sup>N-labelled nitrogen inputs to coniferous and broadleaf forests. In: Schulze, E.-D. (Ed.) *Carbon and nitrogen cyding in european forest ecosystems*. Heidelberg: Springer Verlag. (Ecological Studies Series 142). pp. 144–170.
- Gordon, S.A. & Petersen, R.H. (1997). Infraspecific variation among geographically separated collections of *Marasmius androsaceus*. *Mycological Research* 101, 365-371.
- Granlund, H.I., Jennings, D.H. & Thompson, W. (1985). Translocation of solutes along rhizomorphs of *Armillaria mellea Transactions of the British Mycological Society* 84(Jan), 111-119.
- Harris, M.J. & Boddy, L. (2005). Nutrient movement and mycelial reorganization in established systems of *Phanerochaete velutina*, following arrival of colonized wood resources. *Microbial Ecology* 50(2), 141-151.
- Hart, S.C. & Firestone, M.K. (1990). Forest floor- mineral soil interactions in the internal nitrogen cycle of an old-growth forest. *Biogeochemistry* 12, 73-97.
- Hatakka, A. (2001). Biodegradation of lignin. In: Hofrichter, M., et al. (Eds.) Lignin, humic substances and coal. Weinheim, Germany: Wiley-VCH.1). pp. 129-180.
- Heinemeyer, A., Hartley, I.P., Evans, S.P., De la Fuente, J.A.C. & Ineson, P. (2007). Forest soil CO<sub>2</sub> flux: uncovering the contribution and environmental responses of ectomycorrhizas. *Global Change Biology* 13(8), 1786–1797.
- Holmer, L. & Stenlid, J. (1991). Population structure and mating system in *Marasmius* and rosaceus. New Phytologist 119(2), 307-314.
- Hughes, C.L. & Boddy, L. (1996). Sequential encounter of wood resources by mycelial cords of *Phanerochaete velutina*: Effect on growth patterns and phosphorus allocation. *New Phytologist* 133(4), 713–726.
- Hyvönen, R., Ågren, G.I., Linder, S., Persson, T., Cotrufo, M.F., Ekblad, A., Freeman, M., Grelle, A., Janssens, I.A., Jarvis, P.G., Kellomäki, S., Lindroth, A., Loustau, D., Lundmark, T., Norby, R.J., Oren, R., Pilegaard, K., Ryan, M.G., Sigurdsson, B.D., Strömgren, M., van Oijen, M. & Wallin, G. (2007). The likely impact of elevated [CO2], nitrogen deposition, increased temperature and management on carbon sequestration in

temperate and boreal forest ecosystems: a literature review. *New Phytologist* 173(3), 463-480.

- Högberg, M.N., Högberg, P. & Myrold, D.D. (2007). Is microbial community composition in boreal forest soils determined by pH, C-to-N ratio, the trees, or all three? *Oecologia* 150(4), 590-601.
- Högberg, P., Nordgren, A., Buchmann, N., Taylor, A.F.S., Ekblad, A., Högberg, M.N., Nyberg, G., Ottosson-Lofvenius, M. & Read, D.J. (2001). Large-scale forest girdling shows that current photosynthesis drives soil respiration. *Nature* 411(6839), 789-792.
- Iakovlev, A. & Stenlid, J. (2000). Spatiotemporal patterns of laccase activity in interacting mycelia of wood-decaying basidiomycete fungi. *Microbial Ecology* 39(3), 236-245.
- Indexfungorum (2008) http://www.indexfungorum.org, Custodians: CABI Bioscience, CBS and Landcare Research
- Ineson, P., Leonard, M.A. & Anderson, J.M. (1982). Effect of collembolan grazing upon nitrogen and cation leaching from decomposing leaf litter *Soil Biology & Biochemistry* 14(6), 601-605.
- Jennings, D.H. (1995). *The physiology of fungal nutrition*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Jennings, D.H. & Lysek, G. (1996). Fungal Biology: Understanding the fungal lifestyle. Oxford: BIOS Scientific Publishers Ltd.
- Jobbagy, E.G. & Jackson, R.B. (2000). The vertical distribution of soil organic carbon and its relation to climate and vegetation. *Ecological Applications* 10(2), 423-436.
- Joergensen, R.G. & Wichern, F. (2008). Quantitative assessment of the fungal contribution to microbial tissue in soil. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* 40(12), 2977–2991.
- Johansson, M.-B., Berg, B. & Meentemeyer, V. (1995). Litter mass-loss rates in late stages of decomposition in a climate transect of pine forest. Long-term decomposition in a Scots pine forest. IX. *Can. J. Bot* 73, 1509-1521.
- Kaal, E.E.J., Field, J.A. & Joyce, T.W. (1995). Increasing ligninolytic enzyme activity in several white-rot basidiomycetes by nitrogen-sufficient media. *Bioresource Technology* 53, 133-139.
- Kalbitz, K., Kaiser, K., Bargholz, J. & Dardenne, P. (2006). Lignin degradation controls the production of dissolved organic matter in decomposing foliar litter. *European Journal of Soil Science* 57(4), 504–516.
- Keyser, P., Kirk, K. & Zeikus, J.G. (1978). Ligninolytic enzyme system of *Phanerochaete chrysosporium*: synthesized in the absence of lignin in response to nitrogen starvation. *Journal of Bacteriology* 135(3), 790-797.
- Kirby, J.J.H., Stenlid, J. & Holdenrieder, O. (1990). Population structure and responses to disturbance of the basidiomycete *Resinicium bicolor*. Oecologia 85(2), 178-184.
- Kirk, T.K. & Farrell, R.L. (1987). Enzymatic Combustion the Microbial-Degradation of Lignin. Annual Review of Microbiology 41, 465–505.
- Knorr, M., Frey, S.D. & Curtis, P.S. (2005). Nitrogen additions and litter decomposition: A meta-analysis. *Ecology* 86(12), 3252-3257.
- Korkama-Rajala, T., Mueller, M.M. & Pennanen, T. (2008). Decomposition and fungi of needle litter from slow- and fast-growing norway spruce (*Picea abies*) clones. *Microbial Ecology* 56(1), 76-89.

- Koukol, O., Benova, B., Vosmanska, M., Frantik, T., Vosatka, M. & Kovarova, M. (2008). Decomposition of spruce litter needles of different quality by *Setulipes androsaceus* and *Thysanophora penicillioides. Plant and Soil* 311(1-2), 151-159.
- Larsson, C., Vonstockar, U., Marison, I. & Gustafsson, L. (1995). Metabolic Uncoupling in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. *Thermochimica Acta* 251, 99-110.
- Leake, J.R. & Read, D.J. (1997). Mycorrhizal fungi in terrestrial habitats. In: Wicklow, D., et al. (Eds.) The mycota IV. Environmental and microbial relationships. New York: Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg.
- Lenoir, L., Persson, T., Bengtsson, J., Wallander, H. & Wiren, A. (2007). Bottom-up or topdown control in forest soil microcosms? Effects of soil fauna on fungal biomass and C/N mineralisation. *Biology and Fertility of Soils* 43(3), 281-294.
- Lindahl, B. & Boberg, J. (2008). Distribution and Function of Litter Basidiomycetes in Coniferous Forests. In: Boddy, L., et al. (Eds.) Ecology of Saprotrophic Basidiomycetes. London: Elsevier Ltd. (British Mycological Society Symposia Series pp. 183-196.
- Lindahl, B., Finlay, R. & Olsson, S. (2001a). Simultaneous, bidirectional translocation of <sup>32</sup>P and <sup>33</sup>P between wood blocks connected by mycelial cords of *Hypholoma fasciculare*. *New Phytologist* 150(1), 189-194.
- Lindahl, B., Stenlid, J. & Finlay, R. (2001b). Effects of resource availability on mycelial interactions and <sup>32</sup>P transfer between a saprotrophic and an ectomycorrhizal fungus in soil microcosms. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology* 38(1), 43-52.
- Lindahl, B., Stenlid, J., Olsson, S. & Finlay, R. (1999). Translocation of <sup>32</sup>P between interacting mycelia of a wood-decomposing fungus and ectomycorrhizal fungi in microcosm systems. *New Phytologist* 144(1), 183–193.
- Lindahl, B.D. & Finlay, R.D. (2006). Activities of chitinolytic enzymes during primary and secondary colonization of wood by basidiomycetous fungi. *New Phytologist* 169(2), 389-397.
- Lindahl, B.D., Ihrmark, K., Boberg, J., Trumbore, S.E., Högberg, P., Stenlid, J. & Finlay, R.D. (2007). Spatial separation of litter decomposition and mycorrhizal nitrogen uptake in a boreal forest. *New Phytologist* 173(3), 611-620.
- Lindahl, B.D. & Olsson, S. (2004). Fungal translocation-creating and responding to environmental heterogeneity. *Mycologist* 18(2), 79-88.
- Lindahl, B.D. & Taylor, A.F.S. (2004). Occurrence of N-acetylhexosaminidase-encoding genes in ectomycorrhizal basidiomycetes. *New Phytologist* 164(1), 193-199.
- Lindahl, B.O., Taylor, A.F.S. & Finlay, R.D. (2002). Defining nutritional constraints on carbon cycling in boreal forests - towards a less 'phytocentric' perspective. *Plant and Soil* 242, 123-135.

Lindeberg, G. (1944). On the physiology of lignin-decomposing soil Hymenomycetes. Studies on Swedish species of *Marasmius. Symbolae botanicae upsalienses* 8(2), 183 pp.

Lindeberg, G. (1961). The eclogy of higher fungi. Advanc, Sci. 18, 187-191.

Lodge, D.J., Perry, B.A. & Desjardin, D.E. (2004). Mycena sect. Hygrocyboideae in the mountains of the Dominican Republic. In: Cripps, C.L. (Ed.) Fungi in forest ecosystems: systematics, diversity, and ecology. Bronx: New York Botanical Garden. pp. 131-139.

- McFarland, K.P. & Rimmer, C.C. (1996). Horsehair Fungus, *Marasmius androsaceus*, used as nest lining by birds of the subalpine spruce-fir community in the Northeastern United States. *Canadian Field-Naturalist* 110(3), 541-543.
- Melillo, J.M., Aber, J.D., Linkins, A.E., Ricca, A., Fry, B. & Nadelhoffer, K.J. (1989). Carbon and nitrogen dynamics along the decay continuum - plant litter to soil organicmatter. *Plant and Soil* 115(2), 189-198.
- Miller, O.K., Laursen, G.A. & Farr, D.F. (1982). Notes on Agaricales from artic tundra in alaska Mycologia 74(4), 576–591.
- Moore, T.R., Trofymow, J.A., Prescott, C.E., Fyles, J. & Titus, B.D. (2006). Patterns of carbon, nitrogen and phosphorus dynamics in decomposing foliar litter in Canadian forests. *Ecosystems* 9(1), 46-62.
- Neff, J.C., Townsend, A.R., Gleixner, G., Lehman, S.J., Turnbull, J. & Bowman, W.D. (2002). Variable effects of nitrogen additions on the stability and turnover of soil carbon. *Nature* 419(6910), 915-917.
- Neilson, C.B., Groffman, P.M., Hamburg, S.P., Driscoll, C.T., Fahey, T.J. & Hardy, J.P. (2001). Freezing effects on carbon and nitrogen cycling in northern hardwood forest soils. *Soil Science Society of America Journal* 65(6), 1723-1730.
- Nilsson, K. & Bjurman, J. (1998). Chitin as an indicator of the biomass of two wood-decay fungi in relation to temperature, incubation time, and media composition. *Canadian Journal of Microbiology* 44(6), 575-581.
- Northup, R.R., Yu, Z.S., Dahlgren, R.A. & Vogt, K.A. (1995). Polyphenol control of nitrogen release from pine litter. *Nature* 377(6546), 227-229.
- Nygren, C.M.R. (2008). Functional Diversity in Nutrient Acquisition by Ectomycorrhizal Fungi. Diss. Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences. Uppsala.
- Nygren, C.M.R., Edqvist, J., Elfstrand, M., Heller, G. & Taylor, A.F.S. (2007). Detection of extracellular protease activity in different species and genera of ectomycorrhizal fungi. *Mycorrhiza* 17(3), 241-248.
- Näsholm, T., Ekblad, A., Nordin, A., Giesler, R., Högberg, M. & Högberg, P. (1998). Boreal forest plants take up organic nitrogen. *Nature* 392(6679), 914-916.
- O'Brien, H.E., Parrent, J.L., Jackson, J.A., Moncalvo, J.M. & Vilgalys, R. (2005). Fungal community analysis by large-scale sequencing of environmental samples. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* 71(9), 5544–5550.
- Olsson, S. (1995). Mycelial density profiles of fungi on heterogeneous media and their interpretation in terms of nutrient reallocation patterns. *Mycological Research* 99(2), 143-153.
- Olsson, S. & Gray, S.N. (1998). Patterns and dynamics of <sup>32</sup>P-phosphate and labelled 2aminoisobutyric acid (<sup>14</sup>C-AIB) translocation in intact basidiomycete mycelia. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology* 26(2), 109-120.
- Osono, T. (2006). Role of phyllosphere fungi of forest trees in the development of decomposer fungal communities and decomposition processes of leaf litter. *Canadian Journal of Microbiology* 52(8), 701–716.
- Osono, T. (2007). Ecology of ligninolytic fungi associated with leaf litter decomposition. *Ecological Research* 22(6), 955-974.

- Osono, T. & Takeda, H. (1999). Decomposing ability of interior and surface fungal colonizers of beech leaves with reference to lignin decomposition. *European Journal of Soil Biology* 35(2), 51-56.
- Osono, T. & Takeda, H. (2002). Comparison of litter decomposing ability among diverse fungi in a cool temperate deciduous forest in Japan. *Mycologia* 94(3), 421-427.
- Paul, E.A. (2007). Soil microbiology, ecology and biochemistry. Canada: Academic Press.
- Paustian, K. & Schnürer, J. (1987). Fungal growth response to carbon and nitrogen limitation: a theoretical model. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 19(5), 613-620.
- Persson, C., Olsson, S. & Jansson, H.B. (2000). Growth of Arthrobotrys superba from a birch wood resource base into soil determined by radioactive tracing. *FEMS Microbiology Ecology* 31(1), 47-51.
- Persson, T., Bååth, E., Clarholm, M., Lundkvist, H., Söderström, B.E. & Sohlenius, B. (1980). Trophic structure, biomass dynamics and carbon metabolism of soil organisms in a Scots pine forest. *Ecological Bulletins* 32, 419-459.
- Persson, T., Rudbeck, A., Jussy, J.H., Colin-Belgrand, M., Priemé, A., Dambrine, E., Karlsson, P.S. & Sjöberg, R.M. (2000). Soil Nitrogen Turnover - Mineralisation, Nitrification and Denitrification in European Forest Soils. In: Schulze, E.-D. (Ed.) Carbon and Nitrogen Cycling in European Forest Ecosystems. Heidelberg: Springer Verlag. (Ecological Studies Series 142). pp. 297-331.
- Post, W.M., Emanuel, W.R., Zinke, P.J. & Stangenberger, A.G. (1982). Soil carbon pools and world life zones. *Nature* 298(5870), 156-159.
- Preston, C.M., Trofymow, J.A., Sayer, B.G. & Niu, J.N. (1997). 13C nuclear magnetic resonance spectroscopy with cross-polarization and magic-angle spinning investigation of the proximate-analysis fractions used to assess litter quality in decomposition studies. *Canadian Journal of Botany-Revue Canadienne De Botanique* 75(9), 1601–1613.
- Pulleman, M. & Tietema, A. (1999). Microbial C and N transformations during drying and rewetting of coniferous forest floor material. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 31(2), 275-285.
- Rayner, A.D.M. & Boddy, L. (1988). Fungal decomposition of wood-Its Biology and Ecology. Portsmouth: John Wiley & Sons Ltd.
- Read, D.J. & Perez-Moreno, J. (2003). Mycorrhizas and nutrint cycling in ecosystems- a journey toward relevance. *New Phytologist* 157, 475-492.
- Reich, P.B., Hobbie, S.E., Lee, T., Ellsworth, D.S., West, J.B., Tilman, D., Knops, J.M.H., Naeem, S. & Trost, J. (2006). Nitrogen limitation constrains sustainability of ecosystem response to CO2. *Nature* 440(7086), 922–925.
- Rowland, A.P. & Roberts, J.D. (1994). Lignin and cellulose fractionation in decomposition studies using acid-detergent fiber methods. *Communications in Soil Science and Plant Analysis* 25(3-4), 269-277.
- Santo, A.V.d., Rutigliano, F.A., Berg, B., Fioretto, A., Puppi, G. & Alfani, A. (2002). Fungal mycelium and decomposition of needle litter in three contrasting coniferous forests. *Acta Oecologica* 23, 247–259.
- Schimel, J.P. & Bennet, J. (2004). Nitrogen mineralization: Challenges of a changing paradigm. *Ecology* 85(3), 591-602.
- Schimel, J.P. & Hättenschwiler, S. (2007). Nitrogen transfer between decomposing leaves of different N status. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 39(7), 1428-1436.
- 62

- Schimel, J.P. & Weintraub, M.N. (2003). The implications of exoenzyme activity on microbial carbon and nitrogen limitation in soil: a theoretical model. *Soil Biology & Biochemistry* 35, 549-563.
- Schlesinger, W.H. & Andrews, J.A. (2000). Soil respiration and the global carbon cycle. *Biogeochemistry* 48(1), 7-20.
- Sinclair, W.A. & Lyon, H.H. (2005). *Diseases of tree and shrubs*. 2nd edition. New York: Cornell University Press.
- Sinsabaugh, R.L. (2005). Fungal Enzymes at the Community Scale. In: Dighton, J., et al. (Eds.) The Fungal Community-Its Organization and Role in the Ecosystem. Boca Raton: Taylor & Francis. (Mycology 23). pp. 349-360.
- Sinsabaugh, R.L., Carreiro, M.M. & Repert, D.A. (2002). Allocation of extracellular enzymatic activity in relation to litter composition, N deposition, and mass loss. *Biogeochemistry* 60(1), 1-24.
- Smith, J.L. & Paul, E.A. (1990). The significance of soil microbial biomass estimations. In: J-M., B., et al. (Eds.) Soil biochemistry. New York: Dekker.6). pp. 565.
- Smith, S. & Read, D.J. (1997). Mycorrhizal symbiosis. London, UK: Academic Press.
- Southgate, D. (1976). In: *Determination of food carbohydrates*. London: Elsevier Applied Science. pp. 143-144.
- Steffen, K.T., Hofrichter, M. & Hatakka, A. (2000). Mineralisation of <sup>14</sup>C-labelled synthetic lignin and ligninolytic enzyme activities of litter-decomposing basidiomycetous fungi. *Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology* 54(6), 819-825.
- Stenlid, J. (1985). Population structure of *Heterobasidion annosum* as determined by somatic incompatibility, sexual incompatibility, and isoenzyme patterns. *Canadian journal of botany* 63, 2268–2273.
- Svensson, G. & Anfält, T. (1982). Rapid determination of ammonia in whole-blood and plasma using flow-injection analysis *Clinica Chimica Acta* 119(1-2), 7-14.
- Swift, M., Heal, O. & Anderson, J. (1979). *Decomposition in terrestial ecosystems*. Oxford UK: Blackwell.
- Swift, M.J. (1982). Basidiomycetes as components of forest ecosystems. In: Frankland, J.C., et al. (Eds.) Decomposer basidiomycetes-their biology and ecology. British Mycological Society Symposium 4. Cambridge: Press Syndicate of the University of Cambridge.
- Tamm, C.O. (1991). Nitrogen in Terrestrial Ecosystems-questions of productivity, vegetational changes, and ecosystem stability. Berlin: Springer-Verlag. (Ecological Studies 81
- Thiet, R.K., Frey, S.D. & Six, J. (2006). Do growth yield efficiencies differ between soil microbial communities differing in fungal: bacterial ratios? Reality check and methodological issues. *Soil Biology & Biochemistry* 38(4), 837-844.
- Tlalka, M., Bebber, D.P., Darrah, P.R. & Watkinson, S.C. (2008). Mycelial Networks: Nutrient Uptake, Translocation and Role in Ecosystems. In: Boddy, L., et al. (Eds.) Ecology of Saprotrophic Basidiomycetes. London: Elsevier Ltd. (British Mycological Society Symposia Series pp. 183-196.
- Tlalka, M., Watkinson, S.C., Darrah, P.R. & Fricker, M.D. (2002). Continuous imaging of amino-acid translocation in intact mycelia of *Phanerochaete velutina* reveals rapid, pulsatile fluxes. *New Phytologist* 153(1), 173-184.

- Treseder, K.K. (2008). Nitrogen additions and microbial biomass: a meta-analysis of ecosystem studies. *Ecology Letters* 11(10), 1111-1120.
- Waldrop, M.P., Zak, D.R. & Sinsabaugh, R.L. (2004). Microbial community response to nitrogen deposition in northern forest ecosystems. *Soil Biology & Biochemistry* 36(9), 1443– 1451.
- Wallander, H., Nilsson, L.O., Hagerberg, D. & Rosengren, U. (2003). Direct estimates of C:N ratios of ectomycorrhizal mycelia collected from Norway spruce forest soils. *Soil Biology & Biochemistry* 35(7), 997-999.
- Vance, E.D. & Chapin III, F.S. (2001). Substrate limitations to microbial activity in taiga forest floors. Soil Biology and Biochemistry 33(2), 173-188.
- Wells, J.M. & Boddy, L. (2002). Interspecific carbon exchange and cost of interactions between basidiomycete mycelia in soil and wood. *Functional Ecology* 16(2), 153-161.
- Wells, J.M., Harris, M.J. & Boddy, L. (1998). Temporary phosphorus partitioning in mycelial systems of the cord-forming basidiomycete *Phanerochaete velutina*. *New Phytologist* 140(2), 283–293.
- Wells, J.M., Harris, M.J. & Boddy, L. (1999). Dynamics of mycelial growth and phosphorus partitioning in developing mycelial cord systems of *Phanerochaete velutina*: dependence on carbon availability. *New Phytologist* 142(2), 325–334.
- Vestgarden, L.S. (2001). Carbon and nitrogen turnover in the early stage of Scots pine (*Pinus sylvestris* L.) needle litter decomposition: effects of internal and external nitrogen. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* 33(4-5), 465-474.
- Vestgarden, L.S., Nilsen, P. & Abrahamsen, G. (2004). Nitrogen cycling in Pinus sylvestris stands exposed to different nitrogen inputs. *Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research* 19(1), 38-47.
- White, N.A. & Boddy, L. (1992). Extracellular enzyme localization during interspecific fungal interactions FEMS Microbiology Letters 98(1-3), 75-79.
- White, T.J., Bruns, T., Lee, S. & Taylor, J. (1990). Amplification and direct sequencing of fungal ribosomal RNA genes for phylogenetics In: Innis, M.A., et al. (Eds.) PCR Protocols: A Guide to Methods and Applications. San Diego, USA: Academic Press. pp. 315-322.
- Woodward, S. & Boddy, L. (2008). Interactions between saprotrophic fungi. In: Boddy, L., et al. (Eds.) Ecology of Saprotrophic Basidiomycetes. London: Elsevier Ltd. (British Mycological Society Symposia Series pp. 125-141.
- Zeller, B., Colin-Belgrand, M., Dambrine, E. & Martin, F. (1998). <sup>15</sup>N-partitioning and production of <sup>15</sup>N-labelled litter in beech trees following [<sup>15</sup>N]urea spray. *Annales Des Sciences Forestieres* 55(3), 375-383.
- Zhang, C.F., Meng, F.R., Bhatti, J.S., Trofymow, J.A. & Arp, P.A. (2008a). Modeling forest leaf-litter decomposition and N mineralization in litterbags, placed across Canada: A 5model comparison. *Ecological Modelling* 219(3-4), 342-360.
- Zhang, D.Q., Hui, D.F., Luo, Y.Q. & Zhou, G.Y. (2008b). Rates of litter decomposition in terrestrial ecosystems: global patterns and controlling factors. *Journal of Plant Ecology-Uk* 1(2), 85–93.
- Ågren, G. & Bosatta, E. (1998). Theoretical ecosystem ecology: Understanding element cycles. 2nd edition. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press. (Theoretical ecosystem ecology: Understanding element cycles

Ågren, G.I., Bosatta, E. & Magill, A.H. (2001). Combining theory and experiment to understand effects of inorganic nitrogen on litter decomposition. *Oecologia* 128, 94-98.

### Acknowledgements

Finally! Many years and two children later I've actually finished! I'm very grateful to a lot of people who not only made this thesis possible but also made it a very enjoyable last six years.

First of all I would like to thank my main supervisor Björn Lindahl who gave me the opportunity to work on this project. I have really enjoyed it, almost, all the time (grinding needles will never be fun!). Your enthusiasm for the project, never ending patience for answering questions and unlimited interest to discuss every aspect of litter decomposing fungi kept me going. Thank you for all your help, constructive criticism and encouragement.

I would also like thank my assistant supervisors Roger Finlay and Jan Stenlid, for your support and for sharing your knowledge, I have learned a lot!

I would like to gratefully acknowledge Torgny Näsholm, Alf Ekblad and Katarina Irhmark for good collaboration and constructive feedback on the different papers you were involved in. I have learned a lot from all of you!

I would like to give a huge thank you to all my mykopat colleagues, old and new ones, I have gotten to know the last few years.

A special thank you goes to Karin Backström, for always being so helpful and taking your time to answer all my questions, although I sometimes tended to ask the same ones over and over again! I would also like to thank Katta for generally being very helpful in the lab and helping me find whatever strange things I needed for my experiments, Erika for helping me out with the tedious job of grinding needles, David R. and Maria for helping me out with different things for my last project and Inga, Karina and Marianne for reading and giving me constructive feedback on my thesis! A also wish to thank Inger Juremalm at the Soil Science department for letting me use your excellent scale!

A warm thanks goes to all my room mates! Especially the first basement dwellers Andy, Nicklas and Mårten, we had a lot of fun! For my last year I finally dragged myself up above the soil surface and moved in with Kerstin. It's been great! (Soon it's your turn, Go girl!). A little extra thanks to Andy for help and support in numerous ways! It was your enthusiasm for fungi and science who brought me to the mykopat in the first place:)

A special thanks goes to Cajsa and Petra for all the fun on and off work, for both scientific and unscientific support and for great company on conference trip(s), See ya in the movies;), Fredrik and Kalle for the greatest company during the many lunches (is there something we haven't discussed?) and Ina, Greg and Jonas, we had a lot of fun when your were still around at the department!

I would also like to thank all my friends outside of work Jenny, Åsa, Sandra, Lulu, Åsa D and Haja together with all your families! Thanks for all the 'fikas', lunches and parties and for being the best of friends! Now you can finally see what all the fuss was about!

My sincerest gratitude goes to my family. Thank you mum and dad for always being there and for all the help and support you given me in every possible way! Thank you Line with Jesper, Viggo and Måns and Ida with Johan! Line and Ida you are the best sisters anyone could ever wish for!

Last, but most of all I would like to thank my beloved David, I could never have done this without you, and my most precious in the whole world Miriam and Lovisa, you constantly remind me of what really matters in life!

This thesis was made possible by financial support from SLU, which is gratefully acknowledged.